DECOS and NEG Basis for an Occupational Standard Platinum

Birgitta Lindell



ARBETE OCH HÄLSA VETENSKAPLIG SKRIFTSERIE ISBN 91-7045-420-5 ISSN 0346-7821



National Institute for Working Life

The National Institute for Working Life is Sweden's center for research and development on labour market, working life and work environment. Diffusion of information, training and teaching, local development and international collaboration are other important issues for the Institute.

The R&D competence will be found in the following areas: Labour market and labour legislation, work organization and production technology, psychosocial working conditions, occupational medicine, allergy, effects on the nervous system, ergonomics, work environment technology and musculoskeletal disorders, chemical hazards and toxicology.

A total of about 470 people work at the Institute, around 370 with research and development. The Institute's staff includes 32 professors and in total 122 persons with a postdoctoral degree.

The National Institute for Working Life has a large international collaboration in R&D, including a number of projects within the EC Framework Programme for Research and Technology Development.

ARBETE OCH HÄLSA

Redaktör: Anders Kjellberg Redaktionskommitté: Anders Colmsjö, Elisabeth Lagerlöf och Ewa Wigaeus Hjelm

© Arbetslivsinstitutet & författarna 1997 Arbetslivsinstitutet, 171 84 Solna, Sverige

ISBN 91-7045-420-5 ISSN 0346-7821 Tryckt hos CM Gruppen

Preface

An agreement has been signed by the Dutch Expert Committee for Occupational Standards (DECOS) of the Dutch Health Council and the Nordic Expert Group for Criteria Documentation of Health Risks from Chemicals (NEG). The purpose of the agreement is to write joint scientific criteria documents which could be used by the national regulatory authorities in both the Netherlands and in the Nordic Countries.

This document on health effects of Platinum was written by Dr Birgitta Lindell from the Swedish Institute for Working Life in Solna, Sweden, and has been reviewed by the DECOS as well as by the NEG.

V.J. Feron Chairman DECOS P. Lundberg Chairman NEG

Contents

Abbrevations	
1. Introduction	1
2. Chemical identification	1
3. Physical and chemical properties	1
4. Occurrence, production and use	
4.1. Occurrence	3
4.2. Production	5
4.3. Use	6
5. Occupational exposure	10
6. Sampling and analysis	13
7. Toxicokinetics	14
7.1 Uptake	14
7.2. Distribution	16
7.3. Elimination	19
8. Biological monitoring	20
9. Mechanisms of toxity	22
10. Effects in animals and in vitro studies	25
10.1. Irritation an sensitisation	25
10.2. Effects of single exposure	28
10.3. Effects of repeated exposure	30
10.4. Mutagenicity and genotoxicity	31
10.4.1 Effects in bacteria	31
10.4.2. Effects in yeast	35
10.4.3. Effects in mammalian cells	36
10.4.4. Effects in vivo	37
10.5. Carcinogenic effects	37
10.6. Reproductive and developmental effects	37
10.7. Other studies	38
11. Observations in man	40
11.1. Effects of single exposure	40
11.2. Effects of repeated exposure	40
11.3 Genotoxic effects	46
11.4. Carcinogenic effects	47
12. Dose-effect and dose-response relationships	47
13. Previous evaluations by (inter)national bodies	50
14. Evaluation of human health risks	51
14.1. Groups at extra risk	51
14.2. Assessment of health risks	51
14.3. Scientific basis for an occupational exposure limit	53
15. Research needs	53
16. Summary	54
17. Summary in Swedish	54
18. References	55
Appendix 1a	64
Appendix 1b	65

Abbreviations

AAS Atomic absorption spectrometry

8-AG 8-azaguanine

AV Adsorptive voltammetry CHO Chinese hamster ovary

EPA US Environmental Protection Agency FAAS Flame atomic absorption spectrometry

FEF₂₅ Forced expiratory flow at 25% of vital capacity

FEV_{0.5} Forced expiratory volume in 0.5 second FEV₁ Forced expiratory volume in one second

FVC Forced vital capacity

GFAAS Graphite furnace atomic absorption spectrometry
HGPRT Hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyl transferase

HSE UK Health and Safety Executive

I₅₀ Concentration required to produce a 50% inhibition

ICP-AES Inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry

ICP-MS Inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry

IgE Immunoglobulin E

IPCS International programme on chemical safety

LC₅₀ Inhalation concentration that is estimated to be lethal to 50% of test

animals

 $\begin{array}{lll} LD_1 & Dose \ that \ is \ estimated \ to \ be \ lethal \ to \ 1\% \ of \ test \ animals \\ LD_{25} & Dose \ that \ is \ estimated \ to \ be \ lethal \ to \ 25\% \ of \ test \ animals \\ LD_{50} & Dose \ that \ is \ estimated \ to \ be \ lethal \ to \ 50\% \ of \ test \ animals \\ \end{array}$

LOAEL Lowest observed adverse effect level MMAD Mass mean aerodynamic diameters

NIOSH US National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health

NOAEL No observed adverse effect level OEL Occupational exposure limit

OSHA US Occupational Safety and Health Administration

OVA Ovalbumin

PCA Passive cutaneous anaphylaxis
PCE Polychromatic erythrocyte
PLN Popliteal lymph node

ppm Parts per million (in air or in diet)

 $\begin{array}{lll} RAST & Radioallergosorbent test \\ R_L & Pulmonary flow resistance \\ SHE & Syrian hamster embryo \\ TWA & Time-weighted average \end{array}$

1. Introduction

The use of platinum has increased worldwide during the last 20 years. Large amounts of platinum are used e.g. in the chemical and petroleum industry, but the increased demand for platinum mainly is dependent on the introduction of the automobile catalytic converter systems. In this document relevant studies concerning platinum metal and various platinum compounds have been reviewed, but studies on the anticancer drug cisplatin and analogues usually have been excluded. The possibility to draw general conclusions on platinum toxicity, relevant for the work environment, from data on cisplatin is limited. The handling of cisplatin and its analogues e.g. by pharmacy and hospital personnel is a special case of possible occupational exposure. In most Nordic countries instructions for handling cytostatic drugs are available. Furthermore, a summary of current knowledge of chemical health risks (including cytostatics) for health care personnel in the Nordic countries has been published recently (163).

2. Chemical identification

Chemical formula, molecular weight and CAS numbers of some platinum compounds are listed in Table 1.

3. Physical and chemical properties

Platinum is a relatively soft and ductile, silvery metal with the atomic number 78 and belonging to group VIII of the periodic system (12). Platinum occurs mainly as the isotopes ¹⁹⁴Pt (32.8%), ¹⁹⁵Pt (33.7%) and ¹⁹⁶Pt (25.4%) (108). Platinum is relatively inert, with respect to chemical attack by oxygen or many acids, but the chemical reactivity is markedly influenced by the state of subdivision of the metal (108). Platinum does not visually exhibit an oxide film when heated, although a thin adherent film forms below 450°C. Above this temperature platinum slowly loses weight because of the formation of the volatile oxide (PtO₂) (2). Platinum metal can be affected by halogens, cyanides, sulfur, molten sulfur compounds, heavy metals, and hydroxides (63). It can form alloys and its tendency to form complexes is strong (60, 120). The principal oxidation states of platinum are +2, +4 and 0; of these, the first is the most common (108). The highest oxidation state of the element is +6 (platinum hexafluoride) (46, 90).

Platinum binds to a large number of ligands (ions or neutral molecules), some of which have more than one binding site, to form neutral or charged complexes or salts. The divalent compounds are predominantly four-coordinate and square planar, the tetravalent compounds six-coordinate and octahedral and the zerovalent compounds four-coordinate and tetrahedral (22, 46). Halogen- and nitrogen-donor

Table 1. Chemical identification of some platinum compounds

Chemical name (Synonyms)	Chemical formula	Molecular weight	CAS number
Platinum (platin, platinum metal, platinum black, platinum sponge, liquid bright platinum)	Pt	195.09	7440-06-4
Platinum(II) oxide (platinous oxide, platinum monooxide)	PtO	211.08	12035-82-4
Platinum(IV) oxide, (platinic oxide, platinum dioxide)	PtO ₂	227.08	1314-15-4
Platinum(II) sulphide	PtS	227.15	12038-20-9
Platinum(IV) sulphide	PtS ₂	259.21	12038-21-0
Platinum(II) chloride (platinous chloride, platinous dichloride, platinum dichloride)	PtCl ₂	265.99	10025-65-7
Platinum(IV) chloride (platinum tetrachloride, tetrachloroplatinum)	PtCl ₄	336.89	37773-49-2 (pentahydrate: 13454-96-1)
Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid (chloroplatinic acid, platinic acid, dihydrogen hexa- chloroplatinate, hydrogen hexachloroplatinate)	H ₂ PtCl ₆	409.81	16941-12-1 (hexahydrate: 18497-13-7)
Ammonium tetrachloro- platinate(II) (ammonium chloroplatinite, diammo- nium tetrachloroplatinate, platinous ammonium chloride)	(NH ₄) ₂ PtCl ₄	372.97	13820-41-2
Ammonium hexachloro- platinate(IV) (diammonium hexachloroplatinate, platinic ammonium chloride)	(NH ₄) ₂ PtCl ₆	443.87	16919-58-7
Potassium tetrachloro- platinate(II) (potassium chloroplatinite, dipotassium tetrachloroplatinate, plati- nous potassium chloride)	K ₂ PtCl ₄	415.09	10025-99-7

Table 1. Cont.

Chemical name (Synonyms)	Chemical formula	Molecular weight	CAS number
Potassium hexachloro- platinate(IV) (dipotassium hexachloroplatinate, platinic potassium chloride)	K ₂ PtCl ₆	485.99	16921-30-5
Sodium hexachloro- platinate(IV) (disodium hexachloroplatinate, sodium platinum chloride)	Na ₂ PtCl ₆	453.77	16923-58-3

^{*}derived from RTECS data lists 1996; Registry file STN 1996; Ref. 56, 82).

ligands are common, but in the divalent oxidation state platinum readily form complexes with ligands containing donor atoms from most groups of the periodic Table (46). Several of these chemicals exist as cis and trans isomers and the geometric arrangement is of great importance in biochemical processes (63, 73, 166, 178).

The compounds vary in colour from yellow (e.g. ammonium hexachloroplatinate (IV), platinum sulphate), to olive-green (e.g. platinum(II) chloride), to red/red-brown (e.g. ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II), platinum(IV) chloride), and to black or almost black (platinum(II) sulphide, platinum(IV) sulphide, platinum(IV) oxide) (2, 12, 82, 90, 154, 172). The solubility in water also differs between platinum compounds (154). Platinum metal and platinum oxides are insoluble, while e.g. the complex salts ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) and potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) are sparingly soluble in water. The tetrachloroplatinates ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II) and potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) are more easily soluble than the corresponding hexachloroplatinates. Some constants of platinum and various platinum compounds are given in Table 2.

4. Occurrence, production and use

4.1. Occurrence

Platinum is a widely distributed but rare metal composing about $5x10^{-7}\%$ of the earth's crust (3). In its native state, platinum generally is alloyed e.g. with small amounts of the other platinum metals or with iron and occurs as a blend of fine grains or nuggets in alluvial deposits in Russia, Alaska and Columbia. The economically significant sources of platinum metal are in Russia, South Africa and Canada, where it can be found in small quantities in nickel and copper ores (59, 108, 120). The principal minerals containing platinum are sperrylite (PtAs₂), cooperite (Pt,Pd)S and braggite (Pt,Pd,Ni)S (90).

Table 2. Some chemical and physical data* for platinum and some platinum compounds

Chemical name	Melting point	Boiling point	Density (g/cm³)	Solubility in water
Platinum	1768°C	3825°C	21.45 (20°C)	insoluble
Platinum(II) oxide	325°C decomp	-	14.1	insoluble
Platinum(IV) oxide	450°C	-	11.8	insoluble
Platinum(II) sulphide	-	-	10.25	insoluble
Platinum(IV) sulphide	225-250°C decomp	-	7.85	insoluble
Platinum(II) chloride	581°C decomp	-	6.0	insoluble
Platinum(IV) chloride	327°C decomp	-	4.30	slightly soluble
Platinum(IV) chloride (pentahydrate)	-	-	2.43	soluble
Platinum(IV) sulphate (tetrahydrate)	-	-	-	soluble
Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid (hexahydrate)	60°C	-	2.43	very soluble
Ammonium tetra- chloroplatinate(II)	decomp	-	2.94	soluble
Ammonium hexa- chloroplatinate(IV)	380°C decomp	-	3.07	slightly soluble
Potassium tetrachloro- platinate(II)	500°C decomp	-	3.38	soluble
Potassium hexachloro- platinate(IV)	250°C decomp	-	3.50	slightly soluble
Sodium hexachloro- platinate (IV)	250°C decomp	-	3.5	very soluble (hexahydrate)

^{*}derived from 12,56,82,154,172.

The occurrence of platinum in ambient air before the introduction of cars with catalytic converters was mainly dependent on the concentration in nature (e.g. in soil particles, fertilizers) (3). When platinum concentrations in road dusts were analysed in Sweden in 1984 and 1991 a significant increase in platinum concentration was found in all fractions in 1991 (174). Few measurements of platinum in ambient air have been reported. The levels of platinum in air samples taken near a freeway in California in 1974 (when few car catalysts were used) were below the

detection limit of 0.05 pg/m³ (67). Mean concentration of platinum in 1973 near a highway outside the city of Ghent (Belgium) was reported in another study (146) to be less than 10 pg/m³. In Germany, platinum air concentrations were measured close to city roads in 1989 and found to be up to 13 pg/m³. In rural areas the concentrations were at most 1.8 pg/m³ (Tölg & Alt, 1990 cited in 63). At that time few German cars were equipped with catalysts and thus these levels could reflect background levels. The platinum emission from the monolith-type catalysts used in Europe has been calculated to be 2 ng/km travelled at a speed of 60 km/h and about 40 ng/km at a speed of 140 km/h (78). Based on dispersion models used by US EPA and assuming an average emission rate of approximately 20 ng/km, the ambient air concentrations of total platinum near or on roads were calculated to be up to 0.09 ng/m³ (the highest values in a roadway tunnel) (63, 78). In a more recent study (3) air levels of 0.3 to 30 pg Pt/m³ were measured in Germany. The chemical nature of the platinum emissions has not been fully determined, but in the case of the first-generation pellet-type catalyst used in the USA, only 10% of the platinum emitted was water-soluble (134, 135). At temperatures above 500°C (as in the exhaust converter) metallic platinum reacts with oxygen to form platinum(IV)oxide (8, 134). According to an evaluation made by IPCS, it is not possible to conclude if microorganisms in the environment are able to biomethylate platinum compounds. For further details on the occurrence of platinum in the environment see references 3 and 63.

When platinum levels in blood, hair and urine were measured in Australia no significant difference in the Pt concentration between residents in high or medium polluted or unpolluted areas was found (113, 168). The concentrations of total platinum in a range of foodstuffs from Sydney (prepared by normally used cooking methods) also was determined (168). The levels of platinum were between 8.11 μg/kg (liver) and 0.13 μg/kg (full-cream milk). Food-groups containing high levels of platinum were meat (0.7-5.7 µg/kg; mean 3.2) and grain products (0.6-5 µg/kg; mean 3.2). Eggs also contained high levels of platinum (about 3.5 µg/kg), whereas low levels of platinum were found in fruit and vegetables (0.2-2.1 µg/kg; mean 0.82) and dairy foods (mean 0.27 µg/kg). Calculations based on these values showed the large contribution of the diet to the Pt levels in humans. The total dietary intake of Pt for an adult Australian was calculated to be about 1.4 µg/day (female: 1.15 µg/day; male: 1.73 µg/day) (168). However, when the baseline levels of platinum e.g. in blood were determined by these authors the obtained values were very high compared to the values obtained by other researchers. Thus, the reliability of the platinum levels in food might be questioned too. In an older study from United Kingdom a total daily intake of less than 1 µg platinum was estimated, based on an analysis of a diet sample, but no data were given on the platinum content of the foods analysed (43).

4.2. Production

Platinum is obtained from mined ore and recycled metal (58). The ore is concentrated following flotation and smelting operations, and individual metals are separated

and refined by a complex chemical treatment. During the refining the concentrate is dissolved in aqua regia or hydrochloric acid/ chlorine. Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid or sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) (after treatment with sodium chloride) is formed and in both cases addition of ammonium chloride leads to formation of ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) (yellow salt) (58, 63, 120, 138). After calcination at 600-700°C a crude platinum metal sponge is formed, which undergoes further refining. Finally, after heating up to 1000°C a grey metal sponge of platinum >99.9% pure is produced (46, 58, 120). There are other methods of purification: e.g. platinum can be reduced to the metal from aqueous solution of its salts, whereby a black powder of platinum metal (platinum black) is produced (12, 60, 63). Platinum and its alloys are manufactured e.g. into sheet, wire, and foil for use in jewellery, dentistry, and in the electrical and chemical industries (59, 90). Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid, the most important platinum compound (formed when platinum is dissolved in aqua regia), is isolated as the hydrate and is the source of many other platinum compounds (12, 108).

Intensive studies have been made to find useful anticancer drugs similar to cisplatin and over two thousand analogues have been synthesized and tested for antitumor activity (132).

4.3. Use

The use of platinum metal and its alloys in industry is mainly related to their extraordinary catalytic properties. As a catalyst platinum is used in hydrogenation, dehydrogenation, isomerization, cyclization, dehydration, dehalogenation, and oxidation reactions (12, 90). One of its major industrial uses is in the oil industry. The metal is dispersed on small pellets of alumina or silica-alumina and used to upgrade the octane rating of gasoline (12, 108). In the chemical industry platinum-rhodium alloys are used in catalyst gauzes for ammonia oxidation during the production of nitric acid. Platinum catalysts may also be used e.g. in a process for making sulfuric acid (12, 108). Ceramic honeycomb materials impregnated with platinum are used in industry for exhaust-gas control (108). Platinum-rhodium or platinum-palladium catalysts are used to control emissions from automobile exhausts and oxidizes carbon monoxide and unburnt hydrocarbons and in the case of Pt-Rh reduces nitrogen oxides (22, 63).

Resistance to many forms of corrosion and strength at high temperatures are other important properties of platinum and it is often alloyed with other platinum metals or base metals and used in electric contacts, circuits printed onto ceramic substrates (in the electronics industry), laboratory and plant apparatus, electrochemical anodes, spinnerets used for synthetic fiber extrusion, bushings for the production of fiberglass and vessels used for example in glass-making industry. Platinum is also used to produce a silvery lustre on ceramic glazes (12, 22, 63, 90, 108). Some alloys containing platinum are used in dentistry and in surgical tools and implants. Another well-known use of platinum and its alloys are in jewellery (12, 63).

Platinum salts may be used e.g. in the manufacture of platinum catalysts, for electroplating, and for photographic applications. Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid may

be used in platinizing alumina or charcoal in catalyst production (59, 63). A number of salts can be used in the electrodeposition of platinum. Industrial items (e.g. aviation components, electrodes, turbine blades, wire), as well as jewellery and decorative items may be electroplated with platinum. Established processes are based on materials such as diamminedinitroplatinum(II), sodium hexahydroxyplatinate(IV), potassium hexahydroxyplatinate(IV), hexahydroxyplatinic acid(IV), hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid or dinitrosulphatoplatinous(II) acid (potassium dinitrosulphatoplatinate(II), potassium dinitrodichloroplatinate(II) or potassium trinitrochloroplatinate(II) are used for making up solutions), but electrolytes based on chlorides (basic salts: platinum(IV) chloride, ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV), hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid) have no great significance today. New series of aqueous platinum electroplating baths based on tetraammineplatinum(II) compounds are developing (10, 150). Potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) (used as a toner in the developing of photographic paper) and potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) are soluble platinum salts used in the photographic industry (59, 90, 180). Potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) possibly also may be used as a dental drug (dentine desensitizer) (72). Certain platinum complexes, like cisplatin and its analogues are used as anticancer drugs.

The demand for platinum has increased worldwide during the last twenty years mainly because of the introduction of the automobile exhaust gas catalysts (Table 3). Before that most of the platinum was used as catalysts in the chemical and petroleum industry. In Sweden the largest amounts of platinum still are used in the petroleum industry (Table 4). According to Statistics Sweden (SCB) at least 2-2.5 tons of platinum (for different purposes) was imported in Sweden in 1993. Secondary sources of platinum may come from recycling of used equipment. In Norway 151 kg of platinum (rough, semi-manufacture, pulverous) was imported and 1921 kg was exported in 1994 (Statistics Norway).

Platinum and some inorganic platinum compounds are used in Sweden for naphtha-reforming to upgrade the octane rating of gasoline and during the production of organic base chemicals (e.g. for cleaning of gases) (Tables 4 and 5). A solution of hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid and rhodium chloride is used in the manufacture of car catalysts (Tables 4 and 5). Platinum complexes have been reported to be added as catalysts in products used for example for coating in the textile industry (Table 5) and to occur in products used for moulding in electronics plants (Table 5). Platinum also might be used in Sweden e.g. in jewellery, but there are no reliable figures on the amounts used for those purposes. Certain platinum compounds are used as cytostatic agents (cisplatin and carboplatin), while platinum and hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid have been reported to occur in homeopathic drugs (Swedish National Chemical Inspectorate).

Smaller amounts of platinum and platinum compounds are used in industry in Denmark (Table 6). According to the Danish Product Register platinum metal is used in small concentrations in solder paste/welding materials and conductor paste in the electroindustry, but the use of metallic platinum generally is not reported to the register and thus platinum may be used in other industries as well. Potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) is used as a laboratory chemical and in very small concent-

Table 3. Platinum sales to various types of industry in the USA before and after the introduction of automobile catalytic converters (from 63)

Industry	1	973	1	987
	kg/year	% of total	kg/year	% of total
Automobile	-	-	18817	71.3
Chemical	7434	36.3	1920	7.5
Petroleum	3844	18.8	739	2.8
Dental and medical	868	4.2	479	1.9
Electrical	3642	17.9	1821	7.1
Glass	2255	11.0	285	1.1
Jewellery and decorative	697	3.4	177	0.7
Miscellaneous	1732	8.5	1430	5.6
Total	20472	100	25668	100

Table 4. Major uses of platinum and platinum compounds in industry in Sweden in 1993*

Industry	kg	Compound
Petroleum Chemical Metal finishing	3050 67 250	Platinum Platinum(II)oxide, platinum(II)sulphide, platinum Hexachloroplatinic acid

^{*}Figures according to the product register from the Swedish National Chemical Inspectorate.

Table 5. Amount of platinum/platinum compounds in different products* used in industry in Sweden in 1993

Function	Compound	Number of products	Conc (%)	Total amount (kg)
Catalyst	Platinum	4	<2	<3055
Raw material	Hexachloroplatinic acid	1	25	250
Catalyst	Platinum(II) oxide	1	<1	<32
Catalyst	Platinum(II) sulphide	1	<1	<32
Catalyst	Platinum, 1,3-diethenyl-1,1,3,3-tetramethyldisiloxane	1	4	4
	complexes			
Catalyst	Platinum, chlorooctanol complexes	2	<0.2	<0.8

^{*}Figures according to the product register from the Swedish National Chemical Inspectorate.

Table 6. Amount of platinum/platinum compounds in different products* used in industry in Denmark in 1992

Function	Compound	Number of products	Conc. (%)	Total amount (kg)
Not given	Platinum	25	-	2-3
Not given	Potassium hexachloroplatinate	3	-	1-2
Catalyst	Hexachloroplatinic acid	5	-	<1
Catalyst	Hexachloroplatinic acid hexahydrate	2	-	<1
Catalyst	Platinum, 1,3-diethenyl-1,1,3,3-tetramethyldisiloxane complexes	6	-	<1
Catalyst	Platinum, carbonyl chloro 2,4,6,8-tetraethenyl-2,4,6,8-tetramethyl-cyclotetrasiloxane complexes	3	-	<1
Catalyst	Platinum, chlorooctanol complexes	1	-	<1

^{*}Figures according to the Danish Product Register.

rations in heating, water and sanitation products. Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid and different complexes of platinum are used in very small concentrations as catalysts in raw materials used in the chemical industry and in silicon-based lubricant stuff and polishing material used in the iron/metal industry and wood/furniture industry (personal communication, O. M. Poulsen, National Institute of Occupational Health, Denmark).

In Norway platinum metal, hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid, platinum(II) oxide, platinum(IV) oxide and an unspecified platinum complex are registered in the Product Register (1996), but statistics on the amounts used are only available for hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid (14 products) and the unspecified platinum complex (1 product). These two platinum compounds are used in very small amounts mainly in varnish and other products used for painting and constitute totally <<500 kg. The products are used e.g. in chemical-technical industry, aircraft industry, during building/constructing and for private use (personal communication, P. Kristensen, National Institute of Occupational Health, Norway).

In Finland at least four products containing platinum are used as catalysts or laboratory chemicals. Few data on the chemical composition or the amounts used have been obtained, but it has been stated that 300 kg/year of tetraammineplatinum hydrogencarbonate is used by a manufacturer of automobile catalyzers (personal communication, V. Riihimäki, Finnish Institute of Occupational Health).

5. Occupational exposure

There are three primary categories of industrial sources for exposure to platinum: mining, refining and processing. Platinum in the mining operation usually is found in the insoluble form, as the free metal or in other forms which are very insoluble (66). The refining operations provide the possible exposure of predominantly the soluble forms of platinum, especially during the latter steps and the chief occupational exposure to chloroplatinic acid/complex halogenated salts of platinum (e.g. ammonium and sodium hexa- and tetrachloroplatinate) is considered to occur in the primary refining of platinum and during secondary refining, that is when platinum is reclaimed from scrap metal and expended catalysts (including automobile exhaust catalysts and catalysts used e.g in the oil refining industry) (7, 13, 27, 66, 120, 124). However, occupational exposure to hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid or platinum salts also might be expected e.g. in the manufacture of emission control systems for cars and catalysts for agricultural fertilizers, at small-scale plating or coating operations, during laboratory handling and in the photographic industry (10, 42, 56, 90, 119, 150, 180). Exposure to certain platinum compounds (antineoplastic drugs) also might occur in hospitals (34).

There is some information available regarding platinum levels in the work environment (Table 7), but the exposure data may not be directly comparable due to differences in sampling and analytical techniques etc. The contribution of soluble platinum salts to the content of platinum in the atmosphere also is very different.

Few data concerning air levels of platinum in mines have been published. In one study (65) air samples were collected from the mines in the Sudbury area in Canada, during underground mining and in the building where the metals were removed from the crushed ore slurry. The platinum levels generally were found to be below the detection limit ($<0.003 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$), except in the precious metals area where the air level of platinum was 0.377 $\mu\text{g/m}^3$. However, the ore contained very low levels of Pt as compared with South African ore which was 10-20 times higher.

In platinum refineries the air levels of platinum have been found to be very variable. Extremely high levels of platinum (5-80 mg/m³) were reported in a badly ventilated platinum refinery in China, where the workers were exposed to dust or spray of complex platinum salts and platinum metal. The average concentration at most points was below 10 mg/m³ (149). In an American study (65) the platinum concentration in air in a typical refinery in New Jersey was found to be between 0.02-0.26 μ g/m³ (mean: 0.16 μ g/m³) in the refinery section and 0.13-0.21 μ g/m³ (mean: 0.18 μ g/m³) in the salts section (sampling for 5 days). In two late German studies the air levels of platinum also were stated to be very low. In one study (21) it was stated that 2.0 μ g/m³ was maintained over the long term, but two stationary air monitorings of total dust in the separation shop in 1986 for 2 h showed concentrations of platinum salts of 0.08 and 0.1 μ g/m³. Two personal air monitorings in filter press workers for 1 h showed levels <0.05 μ g/m³ (detection limit). Processes considered to have relatively low or moderate exposure to platinum were e.g. alkaline dissolution of metallic platinum and manufacture of catalysts, while relatively high

Table 7. Workplace concentrations of platinum in various types of industries

	1	• •	
Industry	Process, work operation	Concentration	Ref
Mine	mine, furnace room	$< 0.003 \mu g/m^3$	65
	precious metals area	$0.377 \ \mu g/m^3$	
Platinum refinery	refining of platinum-iridium alloy	$5000-80000 \mu g/m^3$	149
Platinum refinery	crushing (NH ₄₎₂ (PtCl ₆) discharging (NH ₄₎₂ (PtCl ₆) fr ovens sieving platinum metal neutralizing platinum salts other areas	<1700 μg/m ³ >68 μg/m ³ 400-960 μg/m ³ 18-20 μg/m ³ 0.9-9.5 μg/m ³	37,59
Platinum refinery	salts section refinery section	0.13-0.21 μg/m ³ 0.02-0.26 μg/m ³	65
Platinum refinery	generally	$<0.08 \mu g/m^3$	95
Platinum refinery	separation shop generally	0.08, 0.1 μg/m ³ <2.0 μg/m ³	21
Platinum refinery	refining, catalyst manufacture handling and dispensing of solids and solutions	<2 $\mu g/m^3$ <16 $\mu g/m^3$	56
Platinum recycling industry	recovery refinery warehouse analytical laboratories other areas	2.7, 5.3 µg/m ³ 10.7, 27.1 µg/m ³ 8.6 µg/m ³ 0.4 µg/m ³ 0.5, 0.6 µg/m ³	7
Precious catalysts reprocessing plant	destruction of spent catalysts	$40 - 240 \ \mu g/m^3$	47
Platinum recycling industry	cutting cutting draining draining generally	15 μg/m ³ 10 μg/m ³ (in resp. dust) 71 μg/m ³ 24 μg/m ³ (in resp. dust) <1 μg/m ³	*
Platinum metal using industry	production of catalysts grinding, polishing, cutting, sawing recycling of platinum catalysts	0.3-19.9 μg/m ³ 1.8-3.1 μg/m ³ 3.8 μg/m ³	139
Car catalyst manufacturing	dilution of hexachloroplatinic acid, coating of catalysts, packing area, lab work	$<0.4 \mu g/m^3$	42
Manufacture of platinum-coated oxygen sensors		$0.14-1.83 \ \mu g/m^3$	56,148

^{*}Gerd Sällsten, department of occupational medicine, Gothenburg, Sweden, personal communication 1996.

exposure was found in the platinum refinery (no more details known). In the second study (95) platinum salt exposure in the different working areas had been measured by the refinery and was generally below $0.08~\mu\text{g/m}^3$. However, the exposure during the drying process of the salts was considered as too high. No further details on the measurements were available. In a report from 1945, four British refineries were investigated and estimations of the air levels of platinum were made at different sampling points (37, 59). Air levels of less than $5~\mu\text{g}$ Pt/m³ were found in the majority of the refining operations (wet processes and/or local exhaust ventilation), but levels up to $1700~\mu\text{g/m}^3$ were measured e.g. during crushing of ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV).

A recent document from the UK (56) stated, regarding exposure to soluble platinum salts, that about 96% of 8-hour TWA exposure measurements at refining and catalyst manufacture were well below 2 $\mu g/m^3$ (calculated from measurements of exposure not available). The majority of exposures above this value occurred during the production and dispensing of soluble platinum salts. However, there was a higher percentage of results (10%) above 2 $\mu g/m^3$, when the results were looked at without reference to time-weighing and data relating to exposures of 1 to 4 hours indicated numerical values up to 7 to 8 times the occupational exposure limit value of 2 $\mu g/m^3$ for the duration of the sampling period. There was also a wider range of production areas which gave rise to these results, including process catalyst production, platinum recovery, platinum refining.

In an investigation in the USA, the air levels of platinum salts were measured in 1977-1979 (>75 air measurements), in a plant, that reclaimed platinum and other precious metals from scrap metals and expended catalysts. Elevated platinum salt air measurements were noted in the recovery, refinery and warehouse areas and the mean air concentration (TWA 8 hr) often exceeded 2 µg/m³. It was estimated that within a four-month period of measurements this value was exceeded between 50 and 75% of the time (7, 23). In an unpublished Swedish report (Gerd Sällsten, personal communication 1996), platinum air levels between 15 and 71 µg/m³ was found by personal sampling (197-305 min) in one worker during recycling of platinum catalysts. The Pt air levels were stated to be below 1 µg/m³ for the other few workers. The exposure of workers to metallic catalyst dust was assessed in a French study (47). In most instances other metals than platinum were measured, but personal exposure of platinum for one worker at a precious catalysts reprocessing plant, where metals were recovered by the destruction of spent catalysts, was reported to be between 40 and 240 µg/m³ (sampling for 3 days). The concentration of total platinum in air in the platinum metal using industry, determined by stationary and personal sampling at several working sites (no details were given), was reported in another study (139) to range between 0.3-19.9 µg/m³ (median 3.1 µg/m³) during production of catalysts and 1.8-3.1 μg/m³ (median 1.8 μg/m³) during mechanical treatment (grinding, polishing, cutting, sawing) of platinum containing materials. A median value obtained in plants used for recycling of platinum catalysts was $3.8 \mu g/m^3$.

The exposure to platinum during manufacturing of car catalysts was investigated in a Swedish study (42). A solution containing hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid and

rhodium chloride (5:1) was used in the factory for the production of catalysts. Personal sampling was undertaken e.g. during preparation of the platinum/rhodium solution, analytical work, work in the box used for coating of catalysts, and during packing of catalysts. The Pt values were found to be $<0.2 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ (below detection limit). When stationary sampling was used the air levels of platinum were given as $<0.4 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ during dilution of the platinum/rhodium solution and $<0.2 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ during coating with the platinum/rhodium solution and in the packing area.

In a Japanese study (56, 148) the concentrations of platinum in the air during the manufacture of platinum-coated oxygen sensors was measured. The industrial process involved the application of 50% hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid solution to zirconia porcelain, reacting the acid with ammonia to form ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) and calcining this to form a thin film of platinum. Measurements of the concentrations of Pt in the air at the two electrodes ranged from 0.14 to 1.83 μ g/m³ with 48-hour averages of 0.46 and 1.1 μ g/m³. Cleaning of the sensors was stated to involve exposure to fine dust of ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) at higher concentrations than those in the workplace as a whole, but no quantitative values were given in the study.

6. Sampling and analysis

One important method (MDHS 46) for determination of platinum metal and soluble inorganic salts of platinum in air has been developed by the UK Health and Safety Executive (22, 56). Air is drawn for two hours through a mixed-cellulose ester filter, which is then treated with hydrochloric acid to dissolve soluble platinum salts. The resultant solution is analyzed for platinum by graphite furnace atomic absorption spectrometry (GFAAS) at a wavelength of 265.9 nm. Platinum metal and insoluble salts are determined by dissolution in 50% agua regia followed by evaporation to dryness several times with concentrated hydrochloric acid before proceeding as before. Another method (S191), enabling the determination of soluble platinum salts and platinum metal together with insoluble platinum salts, has been produced by the US National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (110). The aerosol fraction is collected on a mixed cellulose ester filter which is then wet-ashed using nitric acid to dissolve the organic matrix. Soluble platinum salts are taken up in a nitric/perchloric acid solution and platinum metal and insoluble platinum salts are dissolved in a nitric/hydrochloric acid solution. The resultant solutions are analysed for platinum by GFAAS. The method has been validated with potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) over the range of 0.00079-0.0031 mg/m³ using a 720 L sample. The detection limit of the method (720 L sample) was 0.00014 mg/m^3 (110).

Other methods for determination of platinum in air has been described more recently by NIOSH (111) and OSHA (116). These methods according to HSE (56), determine only total platinum and use analytical techniques (inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry (ICP-AES), flame atomic absorption spectrometry (FAAS)) with a relatively poor detection limit for platinum in comparison to

GFAAS. However, none of the above mentioned methods may be suitable for determination of short-term activity-related exposure if the platinum concentration in air is low. Sample solutions may then be analysed by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS), a technique which exhibits a significantly lower detection limit for platinum than GFAAS (56). For further details on different methods for determination of platinum and its salts in workplace air e.g. see references 56 and 63.

Several techniques have been used to determine platinum levels in biological samples (114). When flameless AAS was used for measurement of platinum in tissues, the practical limit of the assay in one study (128) was estimated to be about 0.1 µg/g wet tissue (1-g tissue sample). Direct analysis allowed for determination of as little as 0.02 µg Pt/g plasma (0.2-0.5 ml blood samples) (128). Other, more sensitive methods enabling the determination of Pt at the μ g/g to pg/g levels also have been developed (11). One method based on adsorptive voltammetry (AV) is extremely sensitive and is considered to allow a reliable determination of baseline platinum levels (139). A detection limit for this method down to 0.2 ng Pt/L for urine (sample volume: 10 ml) and 0.8 ng Pt/L for blood/blood plasma (samle volume: 3 ml) has been reported (96). The detection limit for platinum in blood, when an AV method was used by Nygren et al (114), was 0.017 µg/L (100 ul sample). Radiochemical neutron activation analysis (RNAA) and ICP-MS are other methods for determining traces of platinum (63, 96, 98). For ICP-MS the limit of detection is in the order of 0.01 µg/L (164). A good correlation between ICP-MS and AV was shown in a study by Nygren et al (114). Currently there are no external quality assessment schemes for analysis of platinum in biological fluids. Suitable standards for internal quality control have according to HSE been identified from the National Bureau of Standards (USA) as spiked and normal urine (56).

7. Toxicokinetics

7.1 Uptake

The uptake of platinum compounds is dependent on the physicochemical properties of the compound and the route of administration.

In general deposits of insoluble metallic compounds in the airways are more likely to be cleared by the mucociliary apparatus, while soluble metallic salts may readily dissociate and be transported as metal ions into lung tissues (13). However, no quantitative data concerning absorption of platinum compounds via the lungs have been found. Excretion data on male rat (Charles River CD-1) indicated that most of the inhaled particles (5-8 mg/m³; 48 min) of platinum metal, platinum(IV) oxide, platinum(IV) sulphate (1.0 μm) and platinum(IV) chloride (1.0 μm) was cleared from the lungs by mucociliary action, swallowed and excreted via the faeces (101). The presence of ¹⁹¹Pt in the blood (counted only after exposure to platinum metal) and the urine indicated the absorption of a small fraction of ¹⁹¹Pt, although it was impossible to determine the relative contributions of lung and of gastrointestinal

Table 8. Percentage of initial lung burden retained with time in the lungs (from 101)

Time	Po	ortion of Pt burden reta	ined (%)	
(days)	Platinum metal	Platinum oxide	Platinum sulphate	
1	63.0	57.2	73.7	
2	49.5	60.9	43.4	
4	41.3	49.0	20.4	
8	42.9	28.6	-	
16	28.0	17.9	4.4	

absorption to the total body burden (101). Retention data (Table 8) for platinum(IV) sulphate, platinum metal and platinum(IV) oxide indicated, that the water-soluble compound (platinum(IV) sulphate) was more rapidly mobilized from the lung than the other two compounds.

Gastrointestinal absorption has been studied to some extent in animal experiments. In one study (99, 100) less than 1% of the initial dose (25 μ Ci) was roughly calculated (whole-body retention data) to have been absorbed through the gastrointestinal tract in rat after a single administration of platinum(IV) chloride. In another study (19) platinum metal or platinum(IV) chloride was given in the diet in five different concentrations to female rat from four weeks before pregnancy to the twentieth day of gestation. A much better uptake, reflected as a higher concentration of platinum in blood and selected tissues was found for the water-soluble salt, but the total amount absorbed through the gastrointestinal tract (not given) seemed to be small. Other data concerning blood levels of Pt and organ distribution of Pt in small rodents after administration of platinum compounds (e.g. 50, 85) also show peroral absorption, but no percentages are given. Peroral uptake of Pt probably is dependent i.a. on the particle size, since in one study on platinum metal (6), administration of smaller particles (0.5 μ m) led to a higher Pt retention, than larger particles (150 μ m).

In contrast to the limited experimental data indicating a small peroral uptake of platinum and soluble salts of platinum, excretion data in a study on humans showed a large peroral uptake of platinum (168). When the amount of Pt excreted in urine during 24 h was measured it was found to represent at least 42% of the platinum in a hypothetical diet for an adult male. Further studies with more subjects receiving diets with known platinum contents would be required to make more reliable conclusions on uptake.

No quantitative data on skin resorption have been found, but in a Russian study (133) dermal application of ammonium chloroplatinate (and a palladium compound) was reported to be accompanied by reduced body-mass gain in the experimental animals (species not given). After termination of the experiment platinum was found in all internal organs examined as well as in urine and blood. No further details of the study are given, and e.g. the contribution of peroral uptake cannot be excluded. In a skin sensitisation study on guinea pigs and rabbits for US EPA, no platinum could be detected in urine, serum or spleen, following repeated dermal application

of 0.1 g or 0.25 g platinum(IV) sulphate, thus suggesting little or no dermal absorption of this platinum salt (157). However, the platinum level in spleen was assessed about 14 days after the last application of platinum paste (and after the skin test procedure).

7.2 Distribution

In vitro studies have shown that ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II) and potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) bind to serum albumin and transferrin (40, 156, 165). In human blood samples most of the platinum was found to be associated with protein and about 65-80% of the platinum was found to be located in the erythrocytes (168). Erythrocytes were also found to contain more platinum (platinum(IV) chloride, platinum metal given perorally) than plasma in a study (19) in rat (Sprague-Dawley, females).

The route of administration is important in determining the retention of platinum. In studies in male rat (Charles River CD-1) the whole-body retention of ¹⁹¹Pt (platinum(IV) chloride; single exposure) has been shown to decrease in the following manner: intravenous > intratracheal > inhalation > oral (99, 100, 101). There is a time differential in the attainment of maximum Pt levels among different organs/tissues and the distribution of platinum compounds also changes with dose, but generally the greatest accumulation after absorption has been shown in the kidney (6, 19, 50, 85, 99, 100, 101, 130).

Experiments with labelled platinum(IV) chloride showed that after intravenous dosing (25 μCi) to rats, radioactivity was found in all the tissues analyzed. The concentrations were higher than in the blood, during the first 7 days after exposure, in the liver, spleen, adrenal gland and kidney, whereas low levels were found e.g. in fat. The large amount of radioactivity found in the kidney (day 1: 6.7% per gram; day 14: 1.2% per gram) suggested that this organ accumulated ¹⁹¹Pt. The lowest amount of radioactivity was found in the brain, indicating that ¹⁹¹Pt was transferred only to a limited extent through the blood-brain barrier (99, 100). The percentage of absorbed dose in liver, muscle, kidney, blood and bone, one day after an intravenous administration of labelled sodium tetrachloroplatinate(II) (dose not given), was reported in another study in rat (female albino) and constituted about 13, 12, 10, 7 and 6%, respectively. It was also stated (no details were given) that decrease in tissue content of Pt roughly paralleled the decline of the blood concentrations and that Pt was easily measurable in the blood as long as 32 days after injection (33).

Exposure to platinum compounds through inhalation has been found to lead to an accumulation in the gastrointestinal and respiratory tract immediately after exposure. In a study in male rat (Charles River CD-1) with ¹⁹¹platinum metal or ¹⁹¹platinum oxide (7-8 mg/m³; 48 min; particle size not given) it was shown, that the initial lung burdens for ¹⁹¹Pt metal and ¹⁹¹platinum oxide represented about 14% and 16% of the initial body burdens (101). Most of the radioactivity had been eliminated from the gastrointestinal tract within 24 h, while the lung still contained about 60% of the initial lung burden (Table 8). In addition to the lungs and trachea, the kidney and bone was found to contain the highest concentrations of radioactivity (platinum

Table 9. Radioactive ¹⁹¹ Pt in	selected tissues following	inhalation exposure to Pt metal
(from 101)	_	_

Tissues		Days after	exposure		
	1	2	4	8	
Blood	61*	43	30	12	
Trachea	1909	2510	738	343	
Lung	45462	28784	28280	23543	
Liver	52	46	37	17	
Kidney	750	1002	906	823	
Bone	281	258	231	156	
Brain	5	3	1	0	
Muscle	22	10	28	0	
Spleen	39	73	23	5	
Heart	37	58	23	5	

^{*}mean counts per gram

metal) when ¹⁹¹Pt was counted in selected tissues 1-8 days after exposure (Table 9). The brain contained very small amounts of ¹⁹¹Pt (101).

Peroral administration to rat has shown, that administration of a water-soluble salt such as platinum(IV) chloride lead to much higher concentrations of platinum in the blood and tissues, than administration of platinum metal (at comparable doses), but the particle size has been found to influence the concentration of Pt metal, especially in the kidneys (6, 19). In these and other animal experiments the absorbed Pt has been shown to be generally distributed and usually the highest amounts of Pt (platinum metal, platinum(II) chloride, platinum(IV) chloride or platinum(IV) sulphate) have been found in the kidney, while low levels have been found in adipose tissue and brain (5, 6, 19, 50, 85, 99, 100, 130).

Foetal uptake of platinum compounds has been investigated in a few studies and found to be very low. In one study (99) rats were given 25 µCi ¹⁹¹platinum(IV) chloride intravenously and were killed 24 h later. Very small amounts of ¹⁹¹Pt were present in all the foetuses counted and averaged 0.01% of the dose/g in whole foetal tissue and 0.05% of the dose/g in foetal liver. Placental levels were relatively high (0.92% of the dose/g) and only the maternal liver (1.44% of the dose/g) and maternal kidney (4.22% of the dose/g) had higher concentrations than the placenta (99). In an unpublished study in mice (88) it was found, that placental Pt levels were greater than blood levels (most obvious a few days after administration) when sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) was administered subcutaneously at the LD₁ level (22 ppm (mg/kg bw) Pt) on days 7 or 12 of gestation. The Pt levels in foetus and in the suckling offspring of dams receiving a single dose of sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) day 2 post partum were low. In another study in rat (76) platinum(IV) chloride or platinum metal was given in the diet in five different concentrations (up to 100 mg/kg diet) from four weeks before pregnancy to the twentieth day of gestation. The concentration of Pt in uterus and in the foeto-placental unit generally was much higher in the platinum(IV) chloride groups than in the corresponding platinum metal groups, but still constituted a very small part (e.g. <=0.006% in amnion) of the ingested amount of Pt. The highest Pt concentration (both compounds) in the foeto-placental unit was found in amnion, where about 80-90% of the measured platinum was situated. The lowest Pt content was found in the foetus (above the detection limit only in the 50 and 100 mg/kg groups given platinum(IV) chloride). When platinum(IV) chloride or platinum(II) chloride was given in concentrations up to 100 mg/kg diet to lactating rats only platinum(IV) chloride was detected in the milk (at the 50 and 100 mg/kg level), but platinum could be determined in the carcass of the offspring after administration of platinum(IV) chloride as well as platinum(II) chloride (at the 50 and 100 mg/kg levels). The level of Pt in the offspring was found to be highest at the end of the lactation period and generally the platinum content was higher in the offspring after administration of platinum(IV) chloride (77).

Human tissue burden of platinum was determined in 1313 samples (97 individuals) through autopsy tissue analysis in California in 1974-1975, when catalytic converters still were uncommon (32). In 46% of the individuals Pt was detected in one or more tissues (about 5% of the samples). The range of the platinum concentrations detected was 3 to 1460 ng/g wet tissue. Tissues in which the highest concentrations of platinum were found were, in descending order: subcutaneous fat, kidney, pancreas, and liver (32). One sample out of nine analysed showed the presence Pt in the brain. The presence of platinum in subcutaneous fat was surprising. Conversion of lipid-insoluble platinum compounds to lipid-soluble compounds e.g through methylation possibly could be an explanation, but the analytical accuracy has been questioned and contamination of the samples suspected. When analysis of platinum content in autopsy tissue samples (liver, kidney, spleen, lung, muscle, fat) from 10 people in California (1974) were made by another laboratory, the concentrations of Pt were determined to be considerably lower and below the limit of detection for all the samples (e.g. <3 ng/g (<2.6 ppb) wet tissue in the kidney) (65). The platinum level in tissues of about 40 persons with no known occupational exposure to metals was also determined in a late Japanese study (181). The platinum levels were found to be up to 1170 ng/g wet weight in liver and decreased in the following order: liver, kidney cortex (<330 ng/g), spleen (<320 ng/g), heart (<316 ng/g), and kidney medulla (<145 ng/g)), but platinum was detected only in a few persons. In the brain (cerebrum, cerebellum) none of the samples were above the lower limit of determination (27 ng/g wet weight) (181). In contrast, the platinum level in liver (11 samples from 1980) in another study in human was very low: from 0.005 to 0.057 ng/g wet weight (183). The Pt level in human heart (n=9), determined in a Swedish study (175), was 0.5-1.2 ng/g wet tissue. In one study (65) the results of analysis of tissue samples from nine individuals previously employed by mining and ore processing plants in Canada were presented, and it was shown that detectable concentrations of platinum only were found in three samples (lung: 3.7 ng/g (ppb), fat: 4.5 ng/g (ppb), muscle: 25 ng/g (ppb)).

7.3. Elimination

Excretion, following intravenous administration to male rat (Charles River CD-1) of labelled platinum(IV) chloride, was shown in one study (100) to occur both in the urine and faeces, but the urine contained a greater quantity of radioactivity. The whole-body retention after three days was 65% and after 28 days about 14%. In another study in rats (female albino) about 40% of an injected dose of labelled sodium tetrachloroplatinate(II) was stated to have been eliminated in urine and faeces in 24 h and 92% in 32 days (33). When ¹⁹¹platinum(IV) chloride was administered perorally to male rat (Charles River CD-1) most of the ¹⁹¹Pt was eliminated in the faeces and only a small amount was excreted in the urine. This was probably due to passage of unabsorbed ¹⁹¹Pt through the gastrointestinal tract and was in accordance with the rapid decline of the whole-body retention curve to less than 1% at the end of three days (99, 100).

Radioactivity in the urine and faeces samples from rats (males; Charles River CD-1) following inhalation exposure for 48 minutes to particulates of platinum(IV) chloride (5.0 mg/m³), platinum(IV) sulphate (5-7 mg/m³), platinum(IV) oxide (7-8 mg/m³) or platinum metal (7-8 mg/m³) pointed to that most of the ¹⁹¹Pt was eliminated in the faeces during the first days. However, there were small amounts of radioactivity present in the urine too (101). Whole-body retention curves showed an initial rapid clearance of ¹⁹¹Pt from the body followed by a slower clearance phase during the remainder of the post-exposure period. The whole-body retention of ¹⁹¹Pt measured as a percentage of the initial body burden 24 h after exposure to platinum(IV) chloride, platinum(IV) sulphate, platinum(IV) oxide and platinum metal was 41, 33, 31, and 20%, respectively. After 10 days around 7-8% of the initial ¹⁹¹Pt was retained, except after inhalation of platinum(IV) chloride where only about 1% was retained (101). The clearance of ¹⁹¹Pt from the lungs also could be divided into an initial rapid phase (24 h) and a later slow phase. For the slow phase, the clearance half-time was about eight days (101).

Excretion in human has been estimated to some extent and limited data point to a slow elimination of platinum metal. In one study (4) no obvious difference of the platinum content before and after an exposure-free period (15 days) could be shown, when platinum was measured in the urine (and serum) of four workers occupationally exposed to platinum metal. In concordance with this, increased urinary values of Pt was found in one worker exposed to platinum during recycling of platinum catalysts (cutting, draining), while no definite decrease in urinary levels of platinum was seen during an unexposed period (at least 12 days) (Gerd Sällsten, personal communication). The urinary excretion of platinum was estimated in one adult male from Sydney (with no occupational exposure of platinum compounds) and found to be between 0.76 and 1.07 μ g/day (168). However, the values obtained in this study are very high compared to the values of Pt content in urine obtained by some other authors (see Section 8 Biological Monitoring).

8. Biological monitoring

Reference values of platinum in blood and urine have been estimated in some studies in recent years, but there are large discrepancies in the results obtained by different authors. In an Australian study (168) baseline levels of platinum in the blood, hair and urine were determined by a method based on AV. The mean concentrations of platinum in samples from residents (n=21) in Sydney were 0.60 µg/L (range $0.09-1.72 \mu g/L$) in whole blood, $4.90 \mu g/kg$ (range $0.87-18.31 \mu g/kg$) in hair and 0.33 µg/g creatinine (range 0.03-0.82 µg/g creatinine) or 0.25 µg/L (range 0.02-0.92 µg/L) in urine. No relationships between the platinum levels in blood, hair and urine were observed and no differences between samples obtained from Sydney and from a relatively unpolluted area in Australia were found. As another part of this study the level of platinum in blood was measured in subjects from Umeå in Sweden (n=10), and the blood levels were found to be about the same as in Australia (mean, $0.58 \mu g/L$, range 0.12- $1.58 \mu g/L$) (113). In an earlier study (114) the natural levels of platinum determined by AV in human blood (n=18) and urine (n=11) were found to be in the range of 0.1-2.8 μ g/L (median 0.59 μ g/L) and 0.04-0.61 µg/L (median 0.11 µg/L), respectively. The levels of platinum in blood in the above mentioned studies were close to the levels (determined by AAS) found in 750 ml composite blood samples collected in USA in 1974, when few car catalysts were used. The blood levels of platinum obtained from a population living near a heavily travelled urban freeway in Los Angeles, California and from a population in the high desert area were 0.49 μg/L and 1.80 μg/L, respectively (67).

In a recent German study (96) "normal" values for platinum in blood (n=13) and urine (n=14) determined by a method based on AV were much lower, than in the above mentioned studies, and ranged from <=0.8 to 6.9 ng/L in whole blood or plasma and 0.5 to 14.3 ng/L (mean 3.5 ng/L) in urine. It was also stated, that a significant correlation was evaluated for the relationship between the platinum levels in blood, serum and urine (139). The higher baseline levels obtained by Nygren, Vaughan et al (113, 114, 168) were not considered by these authors (96, 139) to correspond to the concentrations of platinum in the earth's crust, but no explanation for the differences was given. When blood samples from three persons not occupationally exposed to platinum was collected in Sweden in 1993, and some of these samples were analyzed in laboratories in Umeå (Sweden) and Dortmund (Germany) by the same method (AV) and in Lund (Sweden) by a different method (ICP-MS), the results were found to differ greatly, even though the same tubes for blood sampling had been used (Gerd Sällsten, personal communication). The single value obtained from Lund and the values obtained from the German laboratory were much lower than the corresponding Umeå values. Furthermore, there were rather large fluctuations in some of the values obtained from Umeå. These data further support the assumption that the correct base value in blood is very low - in the order of some nanogrammes per litre. The Pt level in urine of one control subject also was determined (ICP-MS; Lund) and found to be 10-30 ng/L (Gerd Sällsten, personal

communication). In a recent study concerning exposure to platinum-containing antineoplastic drugs in hospital pharmacy personnel and nurses (34), the mean urinary platinum level in controls (n=11) (determined by voltammetric analysis after UV photolysis) was 5.3 ng/L (range 2.1-15.2 ng/L or 2.3-10.4 ng/g creatinine).

Some studies have shown elevated levels of platinum in blood or urine (compared to control subjects) in occupationally exposed persons. In one study (139) the platinum levels were determined by AV for 40 employees exposed to metallic platinum during manufacturing and recycling of platinum containing catalysts or mechanical treatment of platinum containing materials (no data concerning exposure time were given). The platinum levels of the exposed workers were elevated and ranged from 10-9200 ng/L in urine (mean values: 1260 ng/L-production; 330 ng/L-recycling; 429 ng/L-mechanical treatment), 2-180 ng/L in blood (mean values: 39 ng/Lproduction; 125 ng/L-mechanical treatment) and 4-280 ng/L in serum (mean values: 39 ng/L-production; 75 ng/L-mechanical treatment). A significant correlation was evaluated for the relationship between the platinum levels in blood, serum and urine, but no significant relationship could be found between the ambient air platinum levels and the concentrations in blood, serum and urine. Ranges for platinum concentrations in air were 0.3-19.9 µg/m³ (median 3.1 µg/m³) during production of catalysts and 1.8-3.1 µg/m³ (median 1.8 µg/m³) during mechanical treatment. A median value for recycling was also given: 3.8 µg/m³ (139). Similar values were presented in another study published by the same authors (96), but there are some discrepancies in the lower range values of urine, blood and plasma of exposed persons as well as in the number of samples. In a pilot study (173), probably part of the above mentioned German studies, platinum levels in urine for 21 exposed men were 20-630 ng/L (median 320) during recycling, 70-1350 ng/L (median 280) during processing and 10-2900 ng/L (median 330) during mechanical treatment. The values for platinum levels in blood and serum were between 100 and 280 ng/L and the air levels of platinum between 1.7-6.0 µg/m³. However, in this work it was stated, that a significant correlation between blood/serum platinum levels and air platinum levels was apparent, whereas no significant correlation between blood and urine was found. In an unpublished Swedish report (Gerd Sällsten, personal communication) the urinary concentration of Pt in one worker, measured by ICP-MS, exposed to total platinum air levels between 15-71 µg/m³ during recycling of platinum catalysts (cutting, draining) was 150 ng/L.

In a study from the USA (14) sera of 12 current workers exposed to soluble platinum salts in a platinum refinery and three former workers (all 15 were skin-test positive) were analyzed by flameless AAS for Pt. Sera from eight persons had detectable levels of Pt (ranging from 150 to 440 ng/g (ppb)). The mean level of Pt in the sera of the current exposed workers was 240 ng/g (ppb). Pt concentrations in the sera of three terminated and four presently employed workers were at or below the lower limit of detection by this method. No measurements of the air levels of platinum were presented. When samples of blood and urine were collected from refinery workers (n=61) at a refinery in New Jersey, the levels of platinum in blood were below the detection limit (<1.4 ng/g (ppb)), whereas about 10% of the urine samples (6/58) had measurable amounts of platinum (0.23-2.58 µg/L; detection

limit 0.1 μ g/L). The air levels of platinum in the refinery section and the salts section were 0.02-0.26 μ g/m³ (mean: 0.16 μ g/m³) and 0.13-0.21 μ g/m³ (mean: 0.18 μ g/m³), respectively (65). The platinum content in urine in these areas were: 0.49 and 0.66 μ g/L (refinery), and 1.22 and 1.24 μ g/L (salts section). Samples of blood, urine, faeces and hair from 49 workers in mining and ore processing working in Canadian mines were also collected. It was found that the platinum content in all the samples were below the limits of detection (e.g. blood <0.0014 μ g/g (ppm) in a 15 ml sample, urine <0.00002 μ g/g (ppm) in a 1 L composite sample). Air samples collected during underground mining and in the building where the metals were removed from the crushed ore slurry generally also showed platinum levels below detectable levels (<0.003 μ g/m³), but in the precious metals area the platinum level was considerable higher: 0.377 μ g/m³ (65).

Due to analytical problems and difficulties in establishing a reference value for platinum in blood and urine no method can yet be used routinely for the monitoring of platinum. Methods based on AV are extremely sensitive, but must be further evaluated before they can be handled reliable in practice. Most other available analytical methods do not have the required sensitivity for monitoring of low levels of platinum in occupationally exposed workers.

9. Mechanisms of toxicity

Platinum salts may induce bronchoconstriction, anaphylactic shock and elevated plasma histamine levels in animals (monkey, dog, guinea-pig, rat) at the first contact and without any previous exposure to platinum salts, thus through pharmacologic or irritant mechanisms (17, 120, 136). In one study (136) it was shown, that an intravenous injection of 1-2 mg/kg sodium chloroplatinate in guinea-pigs was followed by bronchospasm as intense as if it was caused by the injection of 5 µg/kg of histamine dihydrochloride. A peculiarity was that the action of the chloroplatinate was exhausted after a few injections and the animal could resist a lethal dose of the salt. The previous injection of an antihistamine also protected the animal completely against the action of sodium chloroplatinate (120). The liberation of histamine from guinea-pig was reported by the authors (136) to be restricted to the chloroplatinate complex (PtCl₆²⁻), whereas the chloroplatinite (PtCl₄²⁻) was said to be devoid of this property both when tested in vitro and in vivo (20 mg/kg); however, no further details are given in the study. Other data, indicating that sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) is a primary respiratory irritant producing bronchoconstriction was shown by Biagini et al (15). Pulmonary function was evaluated in a group of male Cynomolgus monkeys following acute serial bronchoprovocation challenges (inhalation of aerosol) using increasing concentrations of methacholine and a few weeks later sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV). The results showed (both compounds) concentration-dependent increases in mean values for pulmonary flow resistance (R_I) and decreases in dynamic compliance (C_I dyn), but the variation in results of R₁ between individual animals was large. Concentration-dependent reductions were also found in maximal expiratory flow volume (MEFV) performance parameters, and these data indicated that there were differential mechanisms of pharmacologic action for the bronchoconstrictive effects of the two compounds in monkeys.

However, in man the platinum salt-induced reactions of the respiratory tract and the skin generally is considered to be of immunologic origin, although the precise mechanism of sensitisation is still unclear (81, 94, 103, 118, 125, 144, 177). The symptoms appear to start after a sensitising period and only a fraction of exposed subjects become sensitised. Furthermore, the affected individuals become more and more sensitive to platinum and react to levels far below those normally encountered at work (17, 81, 95,120, 135, 136, 140, 177). Both atopic and nonatopic workers may be affected (23, 95, 115, 170) and smoking appears to predispose individuals to the development of platinum salts sensitisation after occupational exposure (7, 23, 84, 170). Tobacco smoke is believed to induce an increase in the permeability of the respiratory epithelium (7, 53, 184) and it has been proposed, that concurrent exposure to irritants (e.g. chlorine, ammonia, ozone) potentiate the effects of platinum salts exposure in the same way (7, 109).

An immunological reaction with platinum salts has been established in many cases in man by skin prick testing (type I reaction) with inorganic platinum salts (test sustances usually ammonium, sodium or potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) or tetrachloroplatinate(II)), but sometimes pulmonary reactivity (expressed in bronchial provocation tests or as work-related symptoms) precede skin test reactivity or occur in workers with negative skin tests and there is a possibility that the initial pulmonary response is a sign of a hyperreactive pharmacologic effect rather than an immune effect. Otherwise there are different rates of dermatologic and pulmonary sensitisation (14, 15, 21, 23, 27, 29, 31, 58, 94, 95, 107, 115, 127, 129, 170, 177). There are other tests (mainly in vitro tests) indicating an IgEmediated reaction too. However, the sensitivity and reliability of the skin prick test has not been equalled by any in vitro tests available (95, 135, 141). For example the presence of platinum salt-specific IgE antibodies in serum (exposed workers) has been demonstrated in vitro in radioallergosorbent tests (RAST)/ enzyme immunoassays (14, 21, 23, 29, 107, 125, 126, 182). A nonspecific immunopotentiation of an IgE response also has been proposed as a possible mechanism of sensitisation, since unusually high levels of total serum IgE has been noted in platinum metal refinery workers in many studies and atopic individuals usually have been eliminated during pre-employment screening in recent years (14, 21, 29, 95, 106, 107, 177).

In general, small molecular allergenic substances combine with large molecular carrier substances, mainly protein, to form complete antigens (act as haptens) which then can provoke a specific immune response. It has been shown in vitro, that platinum salts bind to e.g. serum albumin and transferrin, a major transport protein for several metal ions (27, 29, 38, 40, 156, 165, 177, 182), and probably the strength of the platinum-ligand bond, the reactivity of the complex towards protein or other carrier molecules and the ability of platinum to form stable complexes with e.g. proteins is of great importance for the allergenic potential of a platinum complex (1, 27). In a study in platinum refinery workers, known to be sensitive to hexachloro-

platinate or tetrachloroplatinate salts, a series of platinum complexes was used for skin prick tests (27). The results showed that the allergy-eliciting compounds only were confined to a small group of ionic complexes containing reactive halogen ligands. The chloroplatinates ((PtCl₆)²⁻; (PtCl₄)²⁻) were highly allergy eliciting and an allergenic response was obtained whenever at least one chloro ligand was present in a charged complex. The platinum(IV) and platinum(II) chloro species appeared to be equally effective possibly due to in vivo reduction of platinum(IV) to platinum(II). Changing from chloro to bromo ligands maintained the response but at an apparently reduced level. Neutral complexes and those containing more strongly bound ligands with poor leaving abilities were inactive immunologically, presumably due to little or no reaction with proteins. For example the leaving groups such as nitro- and thiocyanato- are much less reactive than the halogens and similarly the platinum amine linkage is very stable (27). However, antibody specificity factors may have played a role in the elicitation of reactions.

Platinum complexes preferentially bind to nitrogen and sulfur in proteins (108). The interaction with amino acids may lead to other effects than those depending on sensitisation e.g. reduced enzymatic activity (91). Inhibition of malate dehydrogenase, an enzyme active in the general metabolism, was shown in studies in vitro and the electrostatic charge of the platinum compound was found to be an important factor which influenced the degree of enzyme inhibition (162). The association constants were greatest for the dinegatively charged state, regardless of the valence state of the platinum, while there were no significant values for positively charged complex ions. Thus, PtCl₄²⁻, PtCl₆²⁻, PtBr₆²⁻ and PtBr₄²⁻ were most tightly bound to malate dehydrogenase in vitro and were strong enzyme inhibitors (39). In studies in vivo some dinegatively charged complex salts of platinum (K₂PtCl₄, K₃PtCl₆) have been shown to affect enzymes regulating the haeme pathway (see Section 10.7. Other Studies). Furthermore, in an in vitro study, potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) was shown to weaken the interactions of serum albumin with other molecules like haeme or bilirubin (165). Effects on enzymes have also been demonstrated with other platinum compounds. Thus, platinum(IV) chloride has been found to affect drug metabolism and to inhibit DNA synthesis in rat (see Section 10.7. Other Studies).

Platinum compounds may also be reactive towards DNA (73). The chemical reactivity of the complexes differ very much and is dependent on the ligands (28). The interaction of the antineoplastic drug cisplatin with DNA has been extensively studied. Aspects of the molecular mechanism involve passive diffusion of the neutral complex across the cell membrane followed by hydrolysis and subsequent binding of the aquated platinum complex to DNA (24, 176). Some of the neutral platinum complexes, like cisplatin, are strong mutagens, and there seems to be a common pattern between mutagenic potency and antitumor activity in the cis-PtN₂X₂-type complexes (166). The mechanism of the mutagenic activity for compounds like cisplatin is believed to occur through the reaction with DNA by displacement of both chlorine atoms and subsequent chelate formation between N₇(G) and O⁶(G) sites (166). DNA-binding experiments and metabolism studies in vivo and in vitro with some platinum(IV) complexes (iproplatin and tetraplatin), suggest

that this kind of complexes is reduced to divalent metabolites able to react with DNA (41, 122, 123). The interaction of complex or simple salts of platinum with DNA has not been very well investigated, but some soluble platinum salts like platinum(IV) chloride, platinum(IV) sulphate, potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV), potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) and ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) have been found to be mutagenic/genotoxic in vitro (26, 71, 72, 137, 151, 158, 159, 160, 161, 179).

10. Effects in animals and in vitro studies

10.1. Irritation and sensitisation

In a study on male albino rabbits (25) dermal irritancy (intact skin) and cellular toxicity (abraded skin) of platinum(IV) chloride, platinum(II) chloride and platinum(IV) oxide was tested. 0.1 g of the compound was mixed with 0.1 ml water and spread over an abraded or intact site, which was immediately covered. The skin reactions were evaluated and scored after 24 h and then 48 h later. Platinum(IV) chloride was judged as irritant on intact skin, whereas platinum(II) chloride and platinum(IV) oxide were considered as essentially nonirritant. Unpublished data (cited in 56, 63) on skin irritation (patch tests on rabbits; 24 h contact or 4 h contact) and eye irritation (rabbits) for some other platinum compounds are summarized in Table 10.

Irritation of the eyes and respiratory tract during exposure to ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) was reported in a russian study (133), but no details e.g. on exposure time, animal species or methods were given. 35 mg/m³ was considered as a threshold concentration for an effect on the mucous membranes of the eyes.

An intense attack of asthma occurred in guinea-pigs, when the animals were exposed to an aerosol of sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) (no dose given) or the compound was injected intravenously (10-20 mg/kg). Bronchospasm was also noted after a single intravenous injection of 1-2 mg/kg sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV), but after repeated doses of the chloroplatinate the response disappeared (120, 136). When sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) was tested in rats it was shown to be less active than in guinea pigs, but pruritus of the muzzle and the feet, cooling of the extremities and increased histamine levels in plasma was demonstrated, when 40 mg/kg of the salt was injected intravenously. The intravenous injection of 30 mg/kg sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) into an anaesthetized dog led to death after some minutes. The histamine content of the whole blood (expressed as dihydrochloride) increased considerably from 20 to 1000 µg/L in 2-5 minutes. No histamine release was found in another dog at the dose level 10 mg/kg (136).

Pulmonary hyperreactivity expressed as significantly increased average pulmonary flow resistance (R_L) and decreased forced expiratory volume (FEV_{0.5}/FVC) was found in male Cynomolgus monkeys challenged with sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) aerosols (up to 62.5 mg/ml solutions) 2 weeks after a period of

Table 10. Skin and eye irritation by platinum compounds*

Compound	Score (skin)	Skin irritation test classification	Eye irritation test classification
Platinum (IV) oxide	0	non-irritant**	-
Platinum(II) chloride	0.2	non-irritant**	-
Platinum(IV) chloride	1.8	mild irritant**	-
Ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV)	1.3	mild irritant	-
Ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II)	2.7	slight irritant***	corrosive
Sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV)	0.5	mild irritant	irritant
Sodium hexahydroxyplatinate(IV)	5.4	severe irritant	-
Potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II)	0	non-irritant	irritant
Potassium tetracyanoplatinate(II)	0.3	mild irritant	irritant****
Tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride	2.8	moderate irritant	strongly irritant
Diamminedinitroplatinum(II)	0	non-irritant	severely irritant

^{*}Unpublished data cited in 63. Tests on rabbits were carried out according to US Federal Register 1973 guidelines (skin and eye tests) or according to OECD Test Guideline no 404 (skin) or 405 (eye).

repeated inhalation exposure to about 216 µg/m³ of the platinum salt (4h/day, biweekly for 12 weeks; particle size (MMAD) 1.61 µm), while no signs of bronchial hyperreactivity (compared to control group mean responses) was found at an exposure level around 1940 μg/m³ (MMAD 1.27 μm) or after percutaneous exposure (1 ml of a solution of 20 mg/ml Na₂PtCl₆ biweekly for 12 weeks). However, marked effects on the pulmonary function was found in all exposed and control animals challenged with the platinum salt (controls: significant impairments after challenge with the highest concentration of Na₂PtCl₆), and these results indicate a pharmacologic or irritant-mediated bronchoconstriction mechanism for acute exposure to this compound. No effect on post-exposure baseline pulmonary function (saline challenge) was found with the exposure regimens used in this study and no differences in dermal sensitivities to sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) was observed in any of the groups. When compared on the basis of monkey to human minute volume ratio a concentration of 200 µg/m³ (4 h/day biweekly for 12 weeks), according to the authors, result in an equivalent exposure of 3 to 4 times of that to which a worker would be exposed in 1 week at the air level $2 \mu g/m^3$ (17).

In further experiments in male Cynomolgus monkeys, combined inhalation exposure of 200 μ g/m³ ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) (MMAD 1.07 μ m) and 1 ppm ozone 6 h/day, 5 days per week for 12 weeks was shown to significantly reduce (difference in postexposure and preexposure values) the concentration of platinum salt (sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV)) and methacholine necessary to increase average pulmonary flow resistance (R_L) by 200%, indicating that combined exposure increased both specific and nonspecific bronchial hyperreactivity more often than did exposure to either ozone or the Pt salt alone. Some animals with

^{**25.} The given primary irritation score refer to intact skin.

^{***}It is stated in 56, that this compound produced pronounced skin irritation.

^{****}It is stated in 56, that this compound would not be classified as irritant to the eye according to current EC classification criteria.

combined exposure exhibited extremely elevated R_L values and haemoptysis (expectoration of blood) after challenge with the most dilute solutions. Combined exposure also significantly increased the incidence of positive skin tests to platinum (intracutaneous test) when compared with exposure to platinum or ozone alone. The baseline pulmonary function (saline challenge) was not significantly affected by the exposure regimens and exposure to ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) or ozone alone (mean values) had no significant effects on postexposure Pt or methacholine reactivity (16).

In a study in female Hooded Lister rats (103) conjugation of ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II) with ovalbumin produced conjugates (administered with adjuvant) capable of inducing IgE antibody (PCA challenge, RAST), whereas no specific IgE antibody was induced in animals given free platinum salt (1 µg-1 mg via various routes including intratracheal). Significant cross reactivity (PCA-tests) in Hooded Lister rats immunized with ovalbumin-ammonium tetrachloroplatinate, between ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II), ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) and the conjugated tetrachloroplatinate was found by the same authors, while there was no cross-reactivity with the compounds cesium trichloronitroplatinate(II), cisplatin, potassium tetracyanoplatinate(II) and tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride (104). In a later study (105) repeated injections of ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II) (100 µg/kg bw three times a week for 3 weeks; adjuvant) to female Hooded Lister rats immunised with antigen (OVA) was shown to give elevated levels of total IgE as well as raised RAST levels (specific IgE antibody directed against ovalbumin).

In a study for US EPA (157) the potential for platinum(IV) sulphate and platinum(IV) chloride to elicit skin sensitisation was investigated in a number of laboratory animals. No allergic induction was shown, when platinum(IV) sulphate was repeatedly injected (0.05-0.35 mg/ml subcutaneously or intravenously) into albino rabbits, albino guinea pigs and white Swiss mice or platinum(IV) sulphate paste was repeatedly applied to rabbits and guinea pigs (0.1-0.25 g/application). The animals were tested by intradermal skin test (rabbits, guinea pigs) and footpad test (mice). When guinea pigs were skin tested 14 days after the last subcutaneous injection of platinum(IV) chloride (1.5-4.5 mg/ml) the skin test reactions were also found to be negative. Furthermore, platinum-albumin complexes injected subcutaneously at various concentrations (and later skin tested intradermally) failed to induce an allergic response to platinum in rabbits and guinea pigs (157). However, no positive control substances were used to demonstrate the effectiveness of the test procedures.

Immunogenicity of Pt salts was demonstrated in mice by means of the popliteal lymph node (PLN) assay. There were differences in the degree of response between the various strains used on the study (BALB/c, DBA/2, C57BL/6, B10.S, C3H/He, NMRI +/nu, NMRI, NMRI nu/nu) and it was shown that mice deficient of T-lymphocytes completely failed to respond. A single subcutaneous injection of dissolved hexachloroplatinates (Na₂(PtCl₆), (NH₄)₂(PtCl₆)) without adjuvant induced a dose-dependent lymph node activation (determined by an increase in both PLN weight and cellularity) in mice of strain C57BL/6. Significant PLN reactions were induced at doses about 20-160 μg/animal (45-360 nmol/animal; about 1-8

mg/kg bw) and peak reactions were obtained around day 6 after administration of about 40-80 µg/animal (90-180 nmol per animal; about 2-4 mg/kg bw). Mice sensitised to (PtCl₆)²⁻ mounted an enhanced response upon local restimulation with suboptimal doses of the same, but not unrelated compounds, indicating a specific secondary response (about one fifth of the primary dose proved to be sufficient for elicitation of a secondary response with Na₂(PtCl₆) = 36 nmol/animal; 16 µg/ animal; about 0.8 mg/kg bw) (143). Apart from hexachloroplatinates, equimolar amounts of sodium tetrachloroplatinate(II) elicited a strong primary PLN response. Lower but still significant PLN indices were obtained with cisplatin, which had to be tested at a lower dosage due to its limited solubility (strains C57BL/6 or BALB/c were used for the various Pt compounds) (143). In a modified test system in C57BL/6 mice 3x2 µg sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV)/mouse was injected weekly (sc or ip) for 20 weeks or 0.2 µg sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV)/mouse/week was dripped in the nose for 20 weeks and spleen cells from treated animals were then injected subcutaneously (up to 22 weeks after cessation of treatment) into untreated animals. 24 hours later a suboptimal dose of the compound (18 nmol; 8 µg/animal; about 0.4 mg/kg bw) was injected (untreated mice) and it was shown that a PLN reaction was elicited and that the nasal route of administration had been the most efficient in inducing immunity (144, 145). Unpublished results (cited in 144) concerning platinum(IV) chloride, platinum(II) chloride, platinum(IV) oxide and platinum metal showed that the soluble Pt compound caused PLN reactions, but as platinum(IV) chloride is not very stable in solution it was considered that the reactions was caused by formed complexes. The insoluble Pt compounds could not be evaluated in this test.

Ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II) has been tested in the guinea-pig maximization test (GPMT) in albino Dunkin-Hartley guinea-pigs and a local lymph node assay (LLNA) in CBA/Ca mice to predict the skin sensitisation potential. The compound was classified as an extreme sensitiser in GPMT (intradermal induction injections 0.05%; induction patch 5%, challenge patch 1%) and found to be positive (gave a proliferative response) in LLNA (the test substance was assayed at three concentrations; topical application of 2.5, 5 or 10%) (9).

10.2. Effects of single exposure

The acute toxicity of platinum depends on the compound, the dose and the route of administration. Generally the toxicity of platinum compounds is much higher by intraperitoneal or intravenous administration than by oral administration. There are insufficient data, however, concerning inhalation exposure (50, 63). Within a given class of Pt compounds the acute toxicity follows the water solubility to some degree and thus, water soluble compounds usually are more toxic than insoluble ones (49, 50, 63, 108). Some LD₅₀ values for rats are tabulated in Table 11. In a study in rat, the pretreatment with a lower dose of platinum(IV) chloride, 48 hours before a higher generally lethal dose (113 μmol/kg) of the compound, markedly increased the survival (51).

Platinum metal appears to have low acute toxicity at oral administration, but the highly dispersed powder, although insoluble in water, might be absorbed to some extent from the gastrointestinal tract. When orally administered to rats as fine dust (1-5 μ m; doses not specified) necrotic changes in the gastrointestinal epithelium, granular dystrophy of hepatocytes, and signs of swelling in the epithelium of the convoluted renal tubules was observed in a poorly reported russian study (133). The highest dose given (25167 μ g/kg according to personal communication to IPCS) was not lethal.

Few details on the clinical signs of acute toxicity of platinum salts are given in the literature. However, in an unpublished report (Degussa, 1989a, cited in 63) signs of poisoning with ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II) are described and include diarrhoea, clonic convulsions, laboured respiration and cyanosis. Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid was shown in one study (171) to be highly nephrotoxic in male F344 (Fischer CDF) rats. Rats died of renal failure, hypocalcemia, and hyperkalemia after a singel intraperitoneal injection of 40-50 mg/kg. The tubular necrotizing lesions involved the entire renal cortex. Severe histopathological lesions were also observed in thymus (171). When platinum(IV) sulphate was administered intragastrically as a single dose, at the LD₂₅ level (213 mg Pt/kg), to mice general activity expressed as open field behaviour (ambulations) was significally depressed, while exploratory behaviour was not affected (85).

Table 11. Some LD₅₀ values* after peroral (po) or intraperitoneal (ip) administration of platinum compounds to rats

Compound	Route	LD ₅₀ (mg/kg)	LD ₅₀ (mg Pt/kg)
Platinum (IV) oxide	ро	>8000°, >3405°	>6900°, >2926°
Platinum(II) chloride	ро	>2000°, >1330°	>1400°, >975°
Platinum(II) chloride	ip	670°	490°
Platinum(IV) chloride	po	240°	136°
Platinum(IV) chloride	ip	38°	22°
Platinum(IV) sulphate (4H ₂ O)	ро	1010^{a}	430 ^a
Platinum(IV) sulphate (4H ₂ O)	ip	138°-184°, 310°-312°	59°-78°, 132°-133°
Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid	ip	$40^{\rm b}$ - $50^{\rm b}$	15**b-19**b
Ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II)	ро	125-212	65-111
Ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV)	ро	200	88
Potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II)	po	50-200	23-94
Potassium tetracyanoplatinate(II)	ро	>2000	>1770
Sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV)	ро	25-50	11-21
Sodium hexahydroxyplatinate(IV)	po	500-2000	284-1137
Tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride	po	>15000	>8759
Diamminedinitroplatinum(II)	po	5000, >5110	3037, >3104

^{*}The LD_{50} values are taken from unpublished reports cited in 63 unless otherwise is stated. Other references used are a50 , b171 and c49 . If the LD_{50} value is expressed as mg/kg as well as mg Pt/kg in the reference both values are used in the table, otherwise the mg Pt/kg-values have been calculated from the given LD_{50} values.

^{**}Counted as the hexahydrate.

10.3. Effects of repeated exposure

The effects of platinum compounds after repeated exposure have been studied mainly by the use of other routes than inhalation and include decrease in weight gain and effects on kidneys.

A reduction in weight gain by about 20%, probably related to a decrease in feed and fluid consumption, was observed in male Sprague-Dawley rat during the first week when 550 mg/L (1.63 mmol/L) of platinum(IV) chloride was added to the drinking-water for 4 weeks (total intake of approximately 250 mg Pt/rat or about 43 mg Pt/kg bw/day). A concentration of about 180 mg/L (0.54 mmol/L; total intake 60 mg Pt/rat or about 10 mg Pt/kg bw/day) for 4 weeks did not affect the normal weight gain (50). An increase in kidney weight by about 6-10% (p<0.05) was also noted at the higher dose level, when the compound was administered for 4 weeks, while the weights of the five organs investigated (liver, kidney, spleen, heart, testes) were not affected when the same dose was given for 8 days or at a concentration of 180 mg/L (0.54 mmol/L) for 29-30 days (total intake approximately 60 mg Pt/rat in the two latter experiments; about 60 and 10 mg Pt/kg bw/day) (50). When platinum(IV) sulphate (tetrahydrate) was administered at a concentration of about 750 mg/L (1.63 mmol/L; totally approximately 60 mg Pt/rat or 59 mg Pt/kg bw/day) in the drinking fluid for about 1 week the weight gain was reduced, while the organ weights were not significantly affected (50). In studies with other platinum compounds (49, 51, 100) it was shown, that platinum(IV) oxide had no effect in male Sprague-Dawley rats on weight gain during each of 4 weeks, when present in the feed at a level of 6.8 g/kg (29.8 mmol/kg diet; total dose 4.9 g Pt/rat, corresponding to about 700 mg Pt/kg bw/day), while there was a decrease in weight gain (and water consumption) in albino rats (Charles River CD-1-strain) given drinking water containing 235 mg/L (ppm) or 470 mg/L (ppm) potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) for 23 days.

No influence on body weight gain or food consumption was noticed in a study in male Sprague-Dawley rats, when platinum was added in the diet in the form of platinum(II) chloride or platinum(IV) chloride in amounts of up to 50 mg Pt/kg diet for 4 weeks (total average intake of platinum up to 21 mg/rat or on average 5 mg Pt/kg bw/day). In the case of platinum(IV) chloride there was a tendency towards decrease in the counts of erythrocytes as well as haematocrit with increasing amounts of the compound (at the highest dose level about 13%), whereas the volume of erythrocytes as well as haemoglobin content were not influenced. A significant increase of creatinine content in plasma also was shown at the highest dose level (platinum(IV) chloride) (130). When female Sprague-Dawley rats were fed a diet containing either platinum(IV) chloride or platinum metal in a concentration of 0.1, 0.5, 1.0, 50 and 100 mg Pt/kg diet (ppm) respectively, four weeks before pregnancy to twentieth day of gestation, there were no changes in haematological values (haemoglobin content, haematocrit, count and volume of erythrocytes) after intake of platinum(IV) chloride, while intake of platinum metal at the 100 ppm level (totally 88 mg Pt/rat or around 7 mg Pt/kg bw/day) led to a significant increase in red blood cell count. Growth rate and organ weights (liver, kidney

and spleen) of the mothers were uninfluenced of the intake of platinum(IV) chloride or platinum metal (18, 19). In two other studies (5, 6) no clinical signs of toxicity and no effect on feed intake, growth, haemoglobin content of blood, haematocrit or count and volume of erythrocytes was observed in male Sprague-Dawley rats after administration of up to 50 mg/kg (ppm) platinum metal powder in the diet for 4 -12 weeks (particle size 0.5-150 µm; 6).

No overt ill effects and no significant differences in body weights were observed for male Cynomolgus monkeys exposed by inhalation to 177 $\mu g/m^3$ ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) or 208 $\mu g/m^3$ ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) and 1 ppm ozone for 12 weeks (6 h/day, 5 days per week; MMAD 1 μm) (16). However, the study was designed to detect differences in immunologic parameters and effects in the airways.

Chronic intoxication in rats after inhalation of 18.6 mg/m³ ammonium chloro-platinate (no exposure time is given) was reported in a Russian study (133) and included reduction in body mass, decrease in the content of haemoglobin in blood, decrease in cholinesterase in blood, increase in acid phosphatase, alkaline phosphatase, alanine aminotransferase and aldolase, disturbances in carbohydrate and lipid metabolism, reduced concentrating capacity of the kidney, increased concentration of urea in blood and morphological changes reminiscent of glomerulonephritis. At the exposure level 4.5 mg/m³ the effects were reported to be poorly expressed and reversible (disappeared after 30 days of recovery). However, the study is only described in brief and there are shortcomings (e.g. no values for exposed versus unexposed animals are presented and the contribution of platinum versus palladium to the toxic effects are difficult to interpret) and thus the reliability of the results are unclear.

10.4. Mutagenicity and genotoxicity

The antineoplastic agent cisplatin (cis-dichlorodiammineplatinum(II)) has been shown to bind to DNA and to be mutagenic in vitro and in vivo (61, 62, 74, 102, 155). Mutagenic activity has been found in vitro with other Pt compounds too, especially complexes with the same square-planar configuration of cis-PtN₂X₂ as cisplatin (166). Cytotoxicity is a common property of many Pt(II) and Pt(IV) complexes and some novel ammine/amine platinum(IV) dicarboxylates have been found to be at least 100 times more cytotoxic than cisplatin in vitro (74, 132). At least part of the increased cytotoxicity of the dicarboxylates over cisplatin may be attributable to an increased intracellular accumulation due to enhanced lipophilicity (74).

10.4.1. Effects in bacteria

The influence of molecular structure on mutagenicity was examined in a study (166) using Salmonella typhimurium TA 98 and TA 100. Seven of the 15 platinum compounds tested (0.8-100 nmol/plate) were considered direct mutagens as their mutagenicity was not dependent on metabolic activation by S9 mix. Strong mutagenicity and high toxicity for both bacterial strains were exhibited by cisplatin and three

other compounds with a molecular structure similar to cisplatin (cis-PtN₂X₂), whereas relatively strong mutagenicity (toxicity was also observed) was noticed with the complex salt chlorotriammineplatinum(II) tetrachloroplatinate(II) (Cleve's salt). The charged compounds potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) and hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid (hexahydrate) showed weak mutagenicity, the latter only after metabolic activation (TA 98). Cis-potassium dichlorodinitroplatinate(II) also showed weak mutagenic activity, but only without metabolic activation (TA 98). Potassium hexakis(thiocyanato) platinate(IV) and potassium hexabromoplatinate(IV) showed toxicity in both strains but mutagenicity was not observed due to killing. Among the compounds not showing mutagenic activity were: tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride, cis-dinitrodiammineplatinum(II), potassium tetranitroplatinate(II) dihydrate and barium cyanideplatinum(II) tetrahydrate (166).

Similarly, it was found in earlier studies in Salmonella typhimurium TA 100, that the charged platinum compounds (e.g. potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II), potassium amminetrichloroplatinate(II), tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride, chlorotriammineplatinum(II) chloride) generally had low mutagenicity, whereas neutral compounds with a cis-PtN₂X₂ structure had definite mutagenic properties (79, 80). Cisplatin was the by far most mutagenic of the compounds tested (79, 80). However, an obvious mutagenic activity of potassium amminetrichloroplatinate(II) and ammonium amminetrichloroplatinate(II) was found in one study (121) on different strains of Salmonella typhimurium (TA 92, TA 94, TA 98, TA 100, TA 1535, TA 1537, TA 1538) and in an unpublished study (cited in 56) tetraammineplatinum(II)chloride was found to be mutagenic in Salmonella strain TA 1537 (tested in TA 98, TA 100, TA 1535, TA 1537, TA 1538). When different platinumchloroammine complexes were investigated in a study in Salmonella typhimurium in order to find a correlation between chemical reactivity and biological activity it was found, that a structure of a neutral complex creating a very labile ligand gave more toxic but less mutagenic complexes than cisplatin (28).

In a study using five strains of Salmonella typhimurium (TA 98, TA 100, TA 1535, TA 1537, TA 1538) and two strains of Escherichia coli (B/r WP2 try, WP2 her try) ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) and platinum(IV) chloride were stated to be potent mutagens. Ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) was found to induce mutations in one strain of E. coli and in Salmonella typhimurium TA 98, whereas platinum(IV) chloride was mutagenic only in Salmonella typhimurium TA 98 (concentrations not given). Hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid was not positive in these assays. The same authors showed that hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid (0.01 mol/L), ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) (0.1 mol/L) and platinum(IV) chloride (0.001 mol/L) were strongly genotoxic in the Bacillus subtilis rec-assay (71).

Table 12. Genetic activity of some platinum compounds in short-term tests in vitro

Compound	Indicator cell	With or without S9	Doses tested	Genetic activity	Ref
Platinum(II) chloride	mouse lymph. cell line L5178Y	-	0-800 μmol/L	-	137
Platinum(IV)	S. typhimur. TA 98	-	not given	+	71
chloride	S. typhimur. TA 100	-	not given	-	71
	S. typhimur. TA 1535	-	not given	-	71
	S. typhimur. TA 1537	-	not given	-	71
	S. typhimur. TA 1538	-	not given	-	71
	E. coli B/r WP2 try	-	not given	-	71
	E. coli WP2 hcr try	-	not given	-	71
	B. subtilis H17, M45	-	0.001 mol/L	+	71
	Saccharom. F 51	-	0-0.3 mmol/L	+	48
	V79 cells	-	0-15 μmol/L	+	72
	CHO-S cells	-	0-70 μmolL	+	159
	CHO-AUXB1 cells	-	0-25 μmol/L	+	159
	SHE cells	-	0-0.12 μmol/L	+	26
	mouse lymph. cell line L5178Y	-	25-150 μmol/L*	+	137
Platinum(IV)	CHO-S cells	-	0-160 μmol/L	+	158
sulphate	CHO-S cells	-	up to 550 μmol/L	+	151
-	CHO-AUXB1 cells	-	0-150 μmol/L	+	161
Hexachloro-	S. typhimur. TA 98	-	not given	-	71
platinic(IV) acid	S. typhimur. TA 98	+	0.8-100 nmol/plate	+	166
	S. typhimur. TA 98	-	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
	S. typhimur. TA 100	-	not given	-	71
	S. typhimur. TA 100	+	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
	S. typhimur. TA 100	-	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
	S. typhimur. TA 1535	-	not given	-	71
	S. typhimur. TA 1537	=	not given	-	71
	S. typhimur. TA 1538	-	not given	-	71
	E. coli B/r WP2 try	-	not given	-	71
	E. coli WP2 hcr try	-	not given	-	71
	B. subtilis H17, M45	-	0.01 mol/L	+	71
Ammonium	S. typhimur. TA 98	-	not given	+	71
hexachloro-	S. typhimur. TA 100	-	not given	not concl.	
platinate(IV)	S. typhimur. TA 1535	-	not given	not concl.	
	S. typhimur. TA 1537	-	not given	-	71
	S. typhimur. TA 1538	-	not given	-	71
	E. coli B/r WP2 try	-	not given	-	71
	E. coli WP2 hcr try	-	not given	+	71
	B. subtilis H17, M45	-	0.1 mol/L	+	71

Table 12. Cont.

Compound	Indicator cell	With or without S9	Doses tested	Genetic activity	Ref
Potassium tetra- chloroplatinate(II)	S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 100 S. typhimur. TA 100 S. typhimur. TA 100 Saccharom. cerevisiae CHO-S cells CHO-AUXB1 cells	+ - + - not given - -	0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 150 µg/plate** 42 µg/ml*** 40 µmol/L**** 0-103 µmol/L	+ + + + + + - +	166 166 166 166 79 153 158 160
Potassium hexa- chloroplatinate(IV)	CHO-K ₁ -BH ₄ cells CHO-S cells CHO-S cells CHO-AUXB1 cells	-	up to 220 μmol/L 10 μmol/L 60 μmol/L**** 0-103 μmol/L	+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++	57,68 151 158 160
cis-Potassium dichlorodinitro- platinate(II)	S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 100 S. typhimur. TA 100	+ - + -	0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate	- + -	166 166 166 166
Potassium tetra- nitroplatinate(II) dihydrate	S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 100 S. typhimur. TA 100	+ - + -	0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate	- - -	166 166 166 166
Barium cyanide- platinum(II) tetra- hydrate	S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 100 S. typhimur. TA 100	+ - + -	0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate 0.8-100 nmol/plate	- - -	166 166 166 166
Ammonium amminetrichloroplatinate(II)	S. typhimur. TA 92 S. typhimur. TA 94 S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 100 S. typhimur. TA 1535 S. typhimur. TA 1537 S. typhimur. TA 1538	- - - - -	12.5-50 µg/well 12.5-50 µg/well 12.5-50 µg/well 12.5-50 µg/well 12.5-50 µg/well 12.5-50 µg/well 12.5-50 µg/well	+ + + + + + -	121 121 121 121 121 121 121
Potassium amminetrichloro- platinate(II)	S. typhimur. TA 92 S. typhimur. TA 94 S. typhimur. TA 98 S. typhimur. TA 100 S. typhimur. TA 1535 S. typhimur. TA 1537 S. typhimur. TA 1538 CHO-K ₁ - BH ₄ cells	- - - not given - -	25-100 μg/well 25-100 μg/well 25-100 μg/well 25-100 μg/well 10 μg/plate** 25-100 μg/well 25-100 μg/well 25-100 μg/well 0-50 μmol/L	+ + + + + + + +	121 121 121 121 79 121 121 121 57,68

Table 12. Cont.

Compound	Indicator cell	With or without S9	Doses tested	Genetic activity	Ref
Chlorotriammine	S. typhimur. TA 98	+	0.8-100 µmol/plate	+	166
platinum(II) tetra-	S. typhimur. TA 98	-	0.8-100 µmol/plate	+	166
chloroplatinate(II)	S. typhimur. TA 100	+	0.8-100 µmol/plate	+	166
(Cleve's salt)	S. typhimur. TA 100	-	0.8-100 µmol/plate	+	166
Chlorotriammine	S. typhimur. TA 100	not given	50 μg/plate**	+	79
platinum(II) chloride	CHO-K ₁ - BH ₄ cells	-	0-360 μmol/L	+	57,68
Tetraammine-	S. typhimur. TA 98	+	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
platinum(II)	S. typhimur. TA 98	-	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
chloride	S. typhimur. TA 98	not given	not given	-	56
	S. typhimur. TA 100	+	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
	S. typhimur. TA 100	-	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
	S. typhimur. TA 100	not given	not given	-	56
	S. typhimur. TA 100	not given	>250 μg/plate**	+	79
	S. typhimur. TA 1535	not given	not given	-	56
	S. typhimur. TA 1537	+	not given	+	56
	S. typhimur. TA 1537	-	not given	+	56
	S. typhimur. TA 1538	not given	not given	-	56
	CHO-K ₁ - BH ₄ cells	-	0-6600 μmol/L	-	57,68
cis-Dinitro-	S. typhimur. TA 98	+	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
diammine-	S. typhimur. TA 98	-	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
platinum(II)	S. typhimur. TA 100	+	0.8-100 nmol/plate	_	166
. , ,	S. typhimur. TA 100	-	0.8-100 nmol/plate	-	166
Dinitrodiammine-platinum(II)	mouse lymph. cell line L5178Y	-	0-200 μmol/L	-	137

^{*}the doses are not clearly given

10.4.2. Effects in yeast

In a study on growing yeast cells (Saccharomyces strain F51 and 2200) platinum(IV) chloride as well as cisplatin was found to strongly inhibit DNA, RNA and ribosome synthesis. A comparison of the concentrations required to produce a 50% inhibition showed that platinum(IV) chloride was more efficient in inhibiting DNA synthesis than cisplatin (I_{50} 0.2 mmol/L versus 0.42 mmol/L), while cisplatin was more efficient in inhibiting cell growth (I_{50} 0.6 mmol/L versus 1.1 mmol/L) (48).

In a system to detect chromosome number abnormalities occurring during meiosis in Saccharomyces cerevisiae a weak induction of diploid spores was found with potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) (maximal efficient dose 42 µg/ml) (153).

^{**}maximal dose in the reversion test within the linear dose-response curve (all doses not given)

^{***}maximal efficient dose (all doses not given)

^{****}all doses not given

^{+/-} marginal

10.4.3. Effects in mammalian cells

Six square-planar platinum(II)chloroammines with the charge ranging from +2 {[Pt(NH₃)₄]⁺²} to -2 {[PtCl₄]⁻²} and the number of reactive sites varying from 4 (tetrachloride) to 0 (tetraammine) was tested in a structure-mutagenicity study with the CHO/HGPRT (hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyl transferase)-system. Three of the compounds exhibited mutagenic activity and among them cisplatin was the most potent. Based on the slope of the linear portion of the mutation induction curve, the approximate relative mutagenic activity of cisplatin, potassium trichlor-ammineplatinate(II) and chlorotriammine platinum(II) chloride was 100:8:0.3. The mutation frequency of potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) was less clear, but judged to be marginal, whereas no mutagenicity was found with tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride. The relative cytotoxicity of the compounds followed the same order as the mutagenicity (57, 68).

A dose-dependent increase in mutant frequency was found with cisplatin, platinum(IV) sulphate and platinum(IV) chloride in CHO-S cells using 8-azaguanine (8-AG) for mutant selection, following a 20 h exposure (158, 159). Cisplatin was calculated by the authors to be 38-fold more mutagenic than platinum(IV) sulphate. Identical 20 h exposures to varying amounts of e.g. potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) and potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) did not induce 8-AG mutants. However, an increased exposure period (10-25 population doublings) potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) (10 μ M) was weakly mutagenic (158). None of the compounds were as effective as cisplatin at inhibiting cell growth (I_{50} =0.9 μ M).

In studies on CHO AUXB1 cells (159, 160, 161) a dose-dependent increase above the spontaneous revertant frequency (at concentrations where the cell survival remains high), reflecting mutations involving the FPGS (folylpolyglutamate synthetase) gene locus, was induced after 20-22 h exposure with cisplatin, platinum(IV) sulphate, platinum(IV) chloride, potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) and potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV). Platinum(IV) sulphate was about 50 times less mutagenic than cisplatin on a concentration basis (161).

Cellular resistance to the toxic effects of potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) (220 μ M) and platinum(IV) sulphate (550 μ M) (quantitated by comparing plating efficiencies), interpreted by the authors to be a result of mutation and selection, was induced separately in cultured CHO-S cells by continuous exposure to the compounds for 5 and 4 months, respectively (151).

Induction of mutation by platinum(IV) chloride was measured utilizing the HGPRT locus in V79 cells. Treatment with 15 μ M of platinum(IV) chloride increased the mutation frequency at rates of around 7 times control rates (72).

In a mutagenic test with mouse lymphoma cells line L5178Y cisplatin and platinum(IV) chloride, but not platinum(II) chloride and dinitrodiammineplatinum(II), were found to be mutagenic at the thymidine kinase locus. Cisplatin was more potent as a mutagen than platinum(IV) chloride (137).

Platinum(IV) chloride (0.03-0.12 mM) was found to significantly enhance viral transformation of Syrian hamster embryo cells (26).

10.4.4. Effects in vivo

A significant increase in recessive sex-linked lethal mutations was found after feeding of $1.5 \times 10^{-3} \text{M}$ platinum(IV) chloride solution for 48 hours or $3 \times 10^{-4} \text{M}$ platinum(IV) chloride solution for 72 hours to adult males of fruitfly (Drosophila melanogaster) (179). In two other studies (unpublished reports, cited in 56) tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride and potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) did not induce any increase in the frequency of sex-linked recessive lethal mutations in male fruitfly up to doses which produced about 50% lethality, but without causing sterility.

In micronucleus studies (unpublished reports, cited in 56) tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride and potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) were administered as a single oral dose to male and female mice and bone marrow was sampled 24 hours later. No effect was seen in the numbers of micronucleated polychromatic erythrocytes (PCE) or on (PCE)/normochromatic erythrocytes ratio. However, the highest doses used (5000 mg/kg: Pt(NH₃)₄Cl₂; 150 mg/kg: K₂PtCl₄) resulted in deaths. The clastogenic effects of these two compounds were also investigated in male and female Chinese hamsters, which received oral gavage doses daily for 5 days. No effect was observed on the frequency of aberrant metaphases following treatment with either substance. Tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride produced a doserelated decrease in body weight and one animal in the highest dose group (1000 mg/kg) died; there was also some indication of a reduction in the mitotic index of bone marrow cells in a preliminary study, which included main-test doses. For potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) there was a general reduction in the mitotic index (2.9-3.1%) in the treated animals compared to controls (4.6%) (unpublished reports, cited in 56). Overall it was concluded, that tetraammineplatinum(II) chloride and potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) did not induce any mutagenic effects in the bone marrow cells of mouse or hamster.

It can be concluded, that most of the described complexes/salts of platinum are genotoxic/mutagenic in vitro (Table 12), but there generally is a lack of information from in vivo studies.

10.5. Carcinogenic effects

No relevant studies on the carcinogenicity of platinum and platinum compounds, except for cisplatin and certain related compounds, have been found. Cisplatin has been shown to cause extensive DNA damage at low doses and there is sufficient evidence for carcinogencity of cisplatin (cis-dichlorodiammineplatinum(II)) in animals (61, 62). Some other antitumor cis-platinum(II) coordination complexes shown to be carcinogenic in rodents are cis-dichlorobis(cyclopentylamine)-platinum(II) and cis-dichlorobis(pyrrolidine)-platinum(II) (80).

10.6. Reproductive and developmental effects

Influences of alimentary platinum(IV) chloride and platinum metal on reproduction were studied in female Sprague-Dawley rats (18). The animals were fed a diet con-

taining 0.1, 0.5, 1.0, 50 and 100 mg Pt/kg diet (ppm) either of platinum(IV) chloride or platinum metal for four weeks before pregnancy to twentieth day of gestation. Neither the average wet weight of foetus and placenta nor the average number of normal and absorbed foetus were dependent on the Pt-ingestion of the mothers. Thus, no increase in external malformations were seen. When platinum(IV) chloride or platinum(II) chloride was given in concentrations up to 100 mg Pt/kg in the diet to lactating rats (21 days) no influence on the weight of the offspring or on count and volume of erythrocytes, haematocrit and haemoglobin in maternal blood/blood of offspring was found (77).

Effects on the development of offspring were investigated in female Swiss ICR mice exposed to platinum(IV) sulphate or sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) during pregnancy or lactation (30). A single intragastric dose of platinum(IV) sulphate (200 mg Pt/kg) or a single subcutaneous dose of sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) hexahydrate (20 mg Pt/kg) at the LD₁ level was administered on day 7 or 12 of gestation or on day 2 post-partum. The pups were cross-fostered to treated or untreated dams at birth. Rate of growth and gross activity of the neonates were assessed. On day 60-65 postpartum open-field behavior (ambulation and rearing), rotarod performance, and passive avoidance learningwere investigated in the adult offspring. The predominant effect of maternal administration of platinum(IV) sulphate on day 7 and 12 of gestation was reduced offspring weight. This effect continued through day 45 postpartum. Type of foster-mother exposure also had a significant effect on offspring weight. For example on day 45 postpartum, no matter what their gestational history, pups reared by foster mothers exposed to platinum during gestation weighed less than pups reared by control mothers. In the platinum(IV) sulphate lactational study (treatment on day 2 postpartum), pups reared by mothers receiving platinum(IV) sulphate were less active than pups reared by control mothers. The effects on neonatal and adult offspring of maternally administered sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) were limited to exposure on day 12 of gestation and were expressed in some of the tests as a reduced activity level.

Platinum(IV) chloride, injected by the intratesticular route in albino rats (single dose; 0.08 mmole/kg bw or 27 mg/kg bw) or by the subcutaneous route in Swiss mice (30 days; total dose 0.08 mmole/kg bw or 27 mg/kg bw), was shown to cause a large reduction in testis weight. Total testicular necrosis and destruction of all spermatozoa was seen within two days in rat, while spermatogenic arrest at the primary spermatocyte or spermatogonial stages (without affecting the interstitium) was found in mouse (70). When strips of platinum metal was tested in vitro (incubation time 2-5 h) a weak inhibition of human sperm motility was found in one study (75). In a later study (52) no significant reduction in motility of human spermatozoa was shown (platinum metal; in vitro), but if the incubation had been prolonged beyond three hours, a small spermicidal effect may have been observed in this study.

10.7. Other studies

The local action of the sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) has been studied in guineapig. The injection of 0.2 ml of a 10^{-4} g/ml solution into the abdominal skin was follows:

lowed by an increased capillary permeability, demonstrated by showing the local accumulation of Evans Blue (136). When skin testing (Evans blue dye iv and after 15 minutes serial dilutions of $1x10^{-7}$ to $1x10^{-3}$ g/ml solutions of Na_2PtCl_6 intradermally) was performed on male Cynomolgus monkeys before and after 12-week exposure regimens (biweekly) with sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) (200 µg/m³, 2000 µg/m³ or 1 ml of 20 mg/ml Na_2PtCl_6 percutaneously) positive dermal bluing reactions were obtained with 12 of 19 animals at dilutions of 10^{-5} g/ml. However, the results showed no change in the extent of dye leakage before and after the exposure (17).

Enzymes regulating the haeme pathway in liver and kidney was affected in male Sprague-Dawley rats, when potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) or potassium tetrachloroplatinate (II) was given subcutaneously as a single dose of 60 mg/kg (125 µmol/kg bw) and 52 mg/kg (125 µmol/kg bw), respectively (86, 117). Interaction with the degradation of haeme via the enzyme haeme oxygenase (transient depression followed by stimulation) was noticed in one study (86) and it was shown, that microsomal haeme and cytochrome P450 contents had diminished substantially in liver and kidney when the activity of haeme oxygenase was highly elevated (at 16 h). Furthermore, a change in liver content of glutathione (GSH) (depletion followed by a rebound) was shown in the study after administration of potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) and when Pt²⁺ and Pt⁴⁺ was administered as a complex with glutathione their abilities to perturb haeme metabolism (e.g. haeme oxygenase activity) was blocked (86). The biosynthesis of haeme was also affected in different ways after administration of potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV). The activity of delta-aminolevulinic acid synthetase (ALAS) in the liver and kidney was decreased for about 12 h and then increased (86, 117). Reduced activities of other enzymes regulating haeme biosynthesis in the kidney (delta-aminolevulinic acid dehydratase, uroporphyrinogen I synthetase, ferrochelatase) was also found (at 24 h) and the total porphyrin content of kidney (at 24 h) was markedly decreased (117).

Effects on drug metabolism was shown in a study with male Sprague-Dawley rats (51). The intraperitoneal injection of platinum(IV) chloride for two consecutive days, at a dose of 18.9 mg/kg bw/day (56 µmoles/kg bw/day; 10.9 mg Pt/kg bw/day) increased hexobarbital-induced sleeping time by approximately 50% (p<0.05) and significantly decreased some parameters of drug metabolism measured in hepatic microsomes (decrease in cytochrome P450 and cytochrome b₅). A small decrease in the parameters of drug metabolism (significant decrease in aminopyrine demethylase) and a small increase in sleeping-time was noted already at a concentration of 4.7 mg/kg bw/day (14 µmoles/kg bw/day; 2.7 mg Pt/kg bw/day). When soluble platinum salts (platinum(IV) chloride and platinum(IV) sulphate) were administered in the diet or via drinking fluid for 1, 4 or 13 weeks there was a general pattern concerning the parameters of drug metabolism: after 1 week of administration there was a decrease (or no alterations) in these parameters, while there was an increase (or no alterations) after 4 or 13 weeks. For example treatment for 1 week with platinum(IV) sulphate at a concentration of 750 mg/L drinking fluid (1.6 mmol/L about 60 mg Pt/kg bw/day) caused a

decreased activity (p<0.05) of aniline hydroxylase, while significant increases in aniline hydroxylase or cytochrome b₅ were observed when platinum(IV) chloride was administered for 4 weeks at a dose level of 4.5 g/kg diet (13.2 mmol/kg diet) corresponding to about 230 mg Pt/kg bw/day (total dose 1.58 g Pt /rat) or for 13 weeks at a dose level of 0.2 g/L (0.54 mmol/L; total dose 1.4 g Pt/rat or about 16 mg Pt/rat/day). Platinum(IV) oxide had marginal effects on the measured parameters even at a dose level of 6.8 g/kg diet (29.8 mmol/kg diet; 4.9 g Pt/rat during the 4 week treatment), which would correspond to about 700 mg Pt/kg bw/day (50, 51).

Inhibition of DNA synthesis as measured by the incorporation of radioactive thymidine, consistent with an inhibition of DNA polymerase according to the authors, also was found in one study in male Sprague-Dawley rat with platinum(IV) chloride (36). Thymidine incorporation in the spleen was reduced by one third at intraperitoneal injection of a dose of 4.7 mg/kg bw (14 µmol/kg bw; corresponding to 2.8 mg Pt/kg bw), while a decrease in thymidine incorporation in other tissues (kidney, liver, testis) was found at higher dose levels.

11. Observations in man

11.1. Effects of single exposure

There are few reports of acute poisoning after exposure to platinum/platinum compounds in man. Hardman and Wright 1896 (44) reported the death of a child aged 7 months who died five hours after the accidental administration of 8 gram of potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II). A non-fatal case of platinum poisoning after oral ingestion also has been described. A 31 year-old man ingested 600 mg of potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II) suspended in a 10 ml solution in a suicide attempt. After 12 hours he complained of nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, and leg cramps. Subsequent medical examination revealed acute renal failure with little urine output, mild hepatitis, fever, gastroenteritis, mild metabolic acidosis, leukocytosis, and eosinophilia. The initial serum platinum concentration was 245 µg/dl and his spot urine platinum concentration was 4200 µg/L. All symptoms and signs of toxicity resolved within six days (180).

11.2. Effects of repeated exposure

Occupational exposure to platinum salts is a well-known cause of respiratory allergic manifestations and skin reactions (20, 54, 124, 135). The symptoms include lacrimation with burning and itching of the eyes, irritation of the upper respiratory tract, running of the nose, sneezing, coughing, tightness of the chest, wheezing and shortness of breath, as well as angioedema, urticarial and eczematous skin lesions, usually on exposed areas (27, 59, 69, 87, 120, 131). However, true allergic contact dermatitis from exposure to platinum compounds is rare and the dermatitis occasionally seen sometimes may be of a primary irritant nature e.g.

following exposure to strong acids and alkalis (20, 35, 58, 64, 84, 147). The compounds mainly responsible for sensitisation are hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid and chlorinated salts such as ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV), ammonium tetrachloroplatinate(II), potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV), potassium tetrachloroplatinat(II) and sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV)) (20, 38, 59, 87, 120, 124, 127, 135). Metallic platinum is not associated with hypersensitivity, although a single case of dermatitis due to a platinum ring has been reported (147).

The latency period from the first exposure to platinum compounds to the occurrence of the first symptoms of a hypersensitivity disease varies between one week and more than 20 years, but sensitisation usually develops within a few months to a few years (31, 58, 94, 95, 119, 120, 125). The symptoms tend to become worse upon continued exposure and sensitised individuals usually are never asymptomatic in a platinum-containing atmosphere (38, 59, 93, 120, 131). When the subjects are removed the symptoms generally disappear, but there are descriptions of workers with a delayed response and nocturnal asthma, who have continued to experience symptoms for a few weeks after removal (84, 131). Furthermore, a nonspecific airway hyperreactivity may persist (7, 23, 93).

The particular effects attributable to platinum salts were first noted by Karasek and Karasek (1911; cited in 58, 64) who examined workers in 40 photographic studios in Chicago and found eight persons who complained of irritation of the nose and throat with accompanying sneezing and coughing. Bronchial irritation with difficulties in breathing was so severe in some cases that they were unable to use paper treated with potassium chloroplatinate. Dermatitic skin lesions were also noted during this study. Since then there have been numerous case reports relating e.g. rhinitis, conjunctivitis, cough, asthma and urticaria to exposure of hexachloroplatinic acid/complex salts of platinum in industry (mainly in workers and chemists engaged in the refining of platinum), but no air concentrations are given in the studies (38, 64, 69, 81, 83, 87, 97, 120, 142, 167, 185).

The first occupational survey of platinum refinery workers, where measurements of the platinum content of the air were made, was published in 1945 by Hunter et al (59). They investigated all the workers in four British refineries and in some cases attempted to test skin sensitivity (intradermally). Analysis of the symptoms showed that 13 men had skin lesions: urticaria or scaly erythematous dermatitis of hands, forearms and sometimes also face and neck. It was also stated that out of 91 men in contact with the complex salts of platinum, 52 (57%) had the asthmatic syndrome to some degree (suffered from sneezing, running of the nose, tightness of the chest, shortness of breath, cyanosis, wheezing and cough), when they were in the factory and for about one hour after they had left. Often these men also woke up early in the morning with a bout of coughing. The incidence of asthma was highest in those in contact with the complex salts in their dry form, but did occur also in those engaged on certain parts of the wet processes, where droplets of the complex salts were present in the atmosphere. The platinum content of the refinery atmosphere was estimated at various points and during various operations with figures ranging from 0.9 μg/m³ to 1700 μg/m³ (table 7). In one of the platinum refineries, where the concentration of platinum in the air was 0.9-3.2 µg/m³, 5 out of 7 workers said they experienced sneezing and running of the nose for a short duration, when they were in contact with the complex salts of platinum for a few minutes at a time. No instances of asthma was apparent in the workers exposed to metallic platinum dust only, in any of the factories, despite that the sieving of spongy platinum produced a high concentration of platinum in the atmosphere (400 to 960 μ g/m³).

In some other early studies in refinery workers exposed to platinum salts the occurrence of symptoms has been even higher (Table 13). In a five-year study of employees in a platinum refinery in the USA all workers exhibited some degree of inflammatory changes in the conjunctivae and the mucous membranes of the upper respiratory tract, while 60% (12/20) were symptomatic (include e.g. burning and itching of eyes, tightness in throat and chest, dry cough, asthma, itching of skin, dermatitis). Nineteen of the men were also skin tested (scratch test) and 8 of these had a positive skin test (131). In a French study (120) the prevalence of respiratory and/or cutaneous manifestations was 69% (35/51) and the symptoms occurred mostly at night and in accession to work. In two German studies work-related symptoms such as sneezing, coughing, asthma, urticaria and eczema were found in 73% (8/11; 4 workers with symptoms had been removed and were not included) and 88% (14/16) (89, 138). However, skin tests were not generally performed in two of the three latter studies (89, 120). In the third study (138) about 80% of the refinery workers showed positive patch tests, but the concentrations of the test solutions (1% sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) and 0.67% ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV)) were considered by the author as too high. No relevant measurements of the content of platinum in the air were done in any of the studies (89, 120, 131, 138). In a report from 1975 (45) it was stated, that nasal ulceration was found in 8 of 16 workers (had proceeded to perforation of the septum in one case) exposed to ruthenium and platinum salts during surface coating of anodes (include heating to 400-600°C) and that one other worker had suffered from a severe asthmatic attack. The case of asthma was attributed to exposure to platinum salts, but because of the absence of reports of nasal ulceration with platinum salts it was considered by the author that the nasal ulceration and perforation described were due to ruthenium salts rather than platinum salts. No exposure data were given in this study.

In a more recent Chinese study (149) the prevalence of allergic/irritative symptoms was reported to be very high. For example skin lesions (characterized as pruritus with face rashes) and/or mucosa irritation (running of the nose, sneezing, irritant pain and running of the eyes) were found in 20 of the 23 examined workers, but the total number of workers exhibiting symptoms was not given. Skin patch test with sodium chloroplatinate was positive in nine cases, who accepted a 0.0075% test solution. Air samples taken at various points of the refinery showed that the workers were exposed to extremely high levels of dust or spray of complex platinum salts (5-80 mg/m³; at most points <10 mg/m³), but no close relationship between the air levels and the incidence of symptoms was found. However, none of these symptoms occurred in the workers exposed only to metallic platinum dust or spray.

In a historical prospective cohort study (170) 91 workers (57 smokers) in a UK platinum refinery who started work in 1973 - 1974 was followed up until 1980. Forty-nine/ninety-one (54%) reported respiratory symptoms and 22 of those developed a positive skin prick test result to platinum salts. Smokers were found to have an increased risk of sensitisation by platinum salts: smoking was the single most important predictor of a positive skin test result to platinum salts (the risk was 4-5 times that in non-smokers) and consumption of cigarettes was the single most important predictor of symptoms (the risk was about twofold greater). The risk from atopy was smaller than that for smoking and was not significant after taking account of smoking. One third of the workers were considered as atopics, but it was stated, that people with a history of allergy were not employed in the refinery. In an earlier abstract, a preliminary study of the 1973-1974 cohort was presented (31). The results showed that 35/86 (41%) developed disease and all cases appeared within two years of starting exposure. Of the 35 subjects affected, 24 developed positive skin prick tests to platinum salts, while there were no positive reactions in those unaffected (31). The air level of platinum was not given in any of the references (31, 170).

In a large scale refinery survey published in 1986, 306 South African platinum refinery workers accepted for employment on grounds of absence of evidence of atopy were investigated. Thirty-eight (12.4%) had a positive skin prick test to platinum halide salts (107), but there were no data on number of workers with platinum allergy related symptoms or air levels of platinum.

The prevalence of bronchial asthma and dermatitis was measured in a group of 16 Japanese workers engaged in the manufacture of platinum-coated oxygen sensors (148 cited in 56). Measurements of the concentrations of Pt in the air ranged from 0.14 to 1.83 μ g/m³ (48-hour averages of 0.46 and 1.1 μ g/m³), but the work was said to involve intermittent exposures to concentrations of ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) higher than those in the workplace as a whole (e.g. during cleaning of sensors). Results showed that 2/16 (12.5%) workers had severe work-related bronchial asthma and gave positive reactions on topical challenge with 1% hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid solution. Among the remaining workers 11/14 showed contact dermatitis, 6/14 showed pharyngeal irritation and 2/14 was said to suffer from nasal obstruction, sneezing and coughing. Seven of the workers gave positive reactions on topical challenge with 1% hexachloroplatinic(IV) acid. It was also stated that pulmonary function tests and haematological measurements showed no abnormalities. The prevalence of contact dermatitis in the study is very high and might point to exposure to other compounds as well.

In a large investigation in the USA (7, 14, 23), 107 (87%) of 123 available current workers and 29 former workers (suspected platinum salts allergy stated as the reason for termination) in a plant, that reclaimed platinum and other precious metals from scrap metals and consumed catalysts in 1981, were investigated. 65% of the current and 97% of the terminated workers were smokers/ex-smokers. Rhinitis was noted in 44% current and 34% terminated workers, asthma was reported in 29% and 48%, respectively and a positive cold air challenge was found in 11% current and 30% terminated workers. Positive platinum skin prick reaction was obtained in

14% of current and 28% of terminated workers and the reactions in the current workers mostly occurred at concentrations ranging between 10⁻⁶-10⁻³ g/ml, while the terminated workers showed reactions at lower concentrations (10⁻⁹-10⁻⁶ g/ml) (23). Sensitisation to platinum salts occurred among workers in all areas of the facility except the administrative offices. Platinum salts sensitivity generally varied directly with the environmental air concentrations of platinum salts in the employees' present work areas and the risk of demonstrating platinum salts skin test reactivity was calculated by the authors to increase 13% per 1 µg/m³ increment in work area air concentration of platinum salts (p<0.01) (7). A positive skin prick test (platinum salts) was found for 67% of the workers (2/3) in the tray room, where the mean air concentration was 27.1 µg/m³, but only for 14% (2/14) of the employees in other areas of the refinery (mean air concentration 10.7 µg/m³). 11% (2/19) of the workers in the analytical laboratories, where the mean air concentration was 0.4 μg/m³ (and the air measurements of platinum salts never exceeded 2.0 µg/m³) showed a positive skin prick test. No correlation between air levels and symptoms was presented, but skin test reactivity to platinum salts was significantly associated with increased prevalences of rhinitis symptoms, asthma symptoms, reported dermatitis and a positive cold air challenge test, after controlling for aeroallergen sensitivity and cigarette smoking status. A strong association between cigarette smoking and the presence of a positive platinum skin test also was found, but platinum salts sensitisation was not found to be associated with atopic tendency. An important observation was the high prevalence of symptoms consistent with allergic conditions (e.g. positive cold air challenge, FEV₁/FVC<70%) among former workers with a persistent positive platinum skin prick test and with no apparent platinum salts exposure during an average of five years since termination (7). Analysis of company environmental monitoring data for 1977 to 1979, providing over 75 air measurements of platinum salts, showed that the air levels in the refinery, recovery and warehouse areas exceeded 2 µg/m³ (geometric means of 8-hour TWA levels) between 50 and 75% of the time (Table 7) (7, 23).

The occurrence of a persistent positive skin prick test as well as a nonspecific airway hyperreactivity was also shown in a late German study on 24 refinery workers (15 smokers/ex-smokers) examined on two occasions. It was found, that most individuals with an immediate-type asthma caused by platinum salts maintained a nonspecific airway hyperreactivity for many months (1-77 months) after removal from exposure. Although about one-third of the subjects ceased to have asthmatic symptoms during the study period, there was no change in FEV₁, or bronchial hyperresponsiveness, nor was this the case with skin reactivity or bronchial responsiveness to platinum salt (skin prick tests with platinum salt became negative in three subjects, but this was not accompanied by decreasing bronchial responsiveness to methacholine or platinum salt) (93). These results are in contrast to the results found in an unpublished British study (Newman-Taylor, 1981 cited in 56). In this study the prevalence of respiratory symptoms and skin sensitivity (skin prick test) to ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) was determined in former workers of a platinum refinery. The study population consisted of 109 individuals, 36 of whom had ceased employment due to the development of platinum salt-related asthma

(33%). Twenty-nine of the formerly Pt salt-sensitive and 41/73 of the non-sensitised former workers participated in the follow-up study. Results showed no statistically significant differences in pulmonary function tests (FEV₁, FVC, cold air reactivity) and no difference in the reporting of shortness of breath and chest tightness between the formerly sensitised and non-sensitised subjects. The formerly sensitised workers reported a greater prevalence of shortness of breath on exertion, but this was judged to be of doubtful clinical significance. Twenty-seven of the 29 Pt salt-sensitive individuals had shown positive skin prick test at the time of leaving employment, but only one worker still showed positive results at follow-up.

Today, when the air level of soluble platinum salts in industry generally is much lower than some decades ago, platinum sensitivity is expected to be rare. However, the above mentioned recent German study (93) indicates that this is not always the case. Two other German studies (21, 95) support this finding. In one study (21) all 65 workers of the platinum-processing departments of a chemical plant were investigated with regard to the prevalence to allergic respiratory tract diseases. The mean duration of exposure to platinum was 8.9 years (range 1-40 years). The occurrence of conjunctivitis, rhinitis, coughing, expectoration or dyspnea related to work was reported by 15 subjects (23%) and these symptoms were found more frequently in the staff with high platinum exposure than in persons with moderate of low exposure (p<0.01). Fifty-two per cent of the workers in this group suffered from workrelated symptoms, compared to 4% and 14% in the other two groups. The same symptoms without a strict relation to the workplace were reported by 10 workers. The group of workers with work-related symptoms showed normal lung function before the beginning of the shift on Monday morning. In the course of the Monday shift and the working week, there was a small but significant (p<0.05) fall in FEV₁ from 100.7% to 95.9% of the predicted values. The FEF₂₅ flow values fell markedly from 95.1% to 73.4% (p<0.05), but the resistance remained unchanged. In the group with symptoms not related to work no significant changes in lung function were found. Sixty-four of the workers also were skin prick tested. A positive cutaneous reaction with K₂PtCl₆ was found in 12 employees (18.7%). A positive result was obtained significantly more frequently in the group with work-related symptoms of respiratory allergy (9/14) than in the other groups (2/10; 1/40). On the other hand the staff with work-related symptoms showed sensitisation to the general environmental allergens more rarely than did the rest of the staff. The employees had been subdivided into three groups on the basis of the level of platinum exposure (relatively high exposure, moderate exposure, relatively low exposure), but the air levels of platinum for the different groups were not stated. Two stationary air monitorings of platinum salts in total dust in the separation shop in 1984 (each over 3.5 h) revealed an air concentration of <0.2 µg/m³ (detection limit) and in 1986 (over 2 h) showed concentrations of 0.08 and 0.1 μg/m³. Two personal air monitorings in filter press workers for 1 h in 1986 revealed platinum salt concentrations in total dust of <0.05 µg/m³ (detection limit). Furthermore, it was stated that the German OEL (2.0 µg/m³) was maintained over the long term. Otherwise no exposure data were presented in the study.

In another study (94, 95) 24/27 subjects working in a platinum refinery and 6 former workers (two workers with recurrent sporadic platinum exposure; four workers with 7, 9, 45 and 96 months since cessation of exposure) were investigated. Two of the current workers (8%) and all the former workers suffered from workrelated symptoms, that is conjunctivitis, rhinitis, asthma and/or cutaneous manifestations (occupational exposure time for the group 8-60 months). Nine refinery workers (occupational exposure time 0.5-306 months) had symptoms that could not be clearly classified as work-related, but one worker from this group developed work-related asthma five months after the study. Twenty-six of the 30 workers allowed skin prick test and 10 of these had positive reactions: all workers from the group with work-related symptoms (except one worker who did not allow skin prick test) and three workers from the group with doubtful work-related symptoms (including the worker who developed work-related asthma after the study). Smoking was not found to increase the risk of developing platinum salt allergy, but it was stated, that the symptomatic group had a higher exposure to platinum salts than did workers of the other study groups. Platinum salt exposure in the different working areas had been measured by the refinery and was said to be generally below 0.08 µg/m³, but no expoure data were presented. Workers with work-related symptoms were considered to have a higher exposure to platinum salts (score points 2.5) than did workers of the other study groups (score points 1.9 and 1.8), but the exposure level was merely judged by the production manager (graded into 1-3 score points). The drying process of the salts was designated as one of the most dangerous processes (95). In a late report one of the authors (92) shortly presented an investigation on 261 workers in a company producing catalysts, followed for at least 2.5 years (1989-1992). The air levels were considered in general to be lower than in platinum refineries, but no data on the measurements were given. It was found that four workers suffered from platinum salt allergy at the first investigation and four other workers developed the disease later (totally 3%). No cases of allergy were found in areas where the exposure level of soluble platinum compounds were below 0.01 µg/m³. However, the short duration of the study and the lack of details concerning the number of employees exposed to different concentrations of platinum salts should be noted.

In a pilot study (173), 21 men exposed to platinum metal dust for 6 weeks to 12 months during work with car catalysts (including recycling) and mechanical treatment of platinum in a workshop was examined to detect signs of platinum allergy. No data supporting the occurrence of platinum sensitivity was found, but no details were given in the study. The air levels of platinum were $1.7-6.0 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ (around $6 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ during cutting and sawing).

11.3. Genotoxic effects

Data have not been found.

Table 13. Prevalence of symptoms and positive skin tests in workers exposed to soluble platinum salts

Total workers ^a	Workers with symptoms ^b	Prevalence of symptoms (%) ^c	Air concentration of platinum (μg/m³)	Ref
91 (16)	52 (4)	57 (25)	0.9-1700	59
20 (19)*	12 (8)	60 (42)	nd	131
11 (nd)	8 (nd)	73 (nd)	nd	89
16 (-)	14 (-)	88 (-)	-	138
51 (nd)	35 (nd)	69 (nd)	nd	120
91 (84)**	49 (22)	54 (26)	nd	170
107 (107)	28***46****(15)	29*** 44**** (14)	>2	7, 14, 23
24 (20)	2 (4)	8 (20)	< 0.08	94, 95
65 (64)	15 (12)	23 (19)	<0.1, <2.0	21

^a Values in parentheses are numbers of skin-tested workers.

nd= not determined

11.4. Carcinogenic effects

Reports of cancer related to occupational exposure to platinum compounds have not been found (34, 73, 108).

12. Dose-effect and dose-response relationships

There are no reports concerning other effects than allergy and irritation (skin and mucous membranes) in humans occupationally exposed to soluble platinum salts and data on the potential health effects in humans arising from exposure to platinum metal or insoluble platinum compounds are completely lacking. Furthermore, there are difficulties in establishing a dose-effect and dose-response relationship, since there are wide variations in measured air levels of Pt (Table 7) and most workers have changed their activities several times during their occupational exposure time. However, in a few studies the exposure level to some extent has been related to the prevalence of symptoms or positive skin prick test results and in one study a bronchial provocation test was used to correlate dose and effect. These studies are briefly described below.

In a study on 107 platinum refinery workers (out of 123) the correlation between air concentrations of platinum salts in the employees present work area and the prevalence of platinum salts skin sensitisation suggested an exposure-response relationship between the level of exposure and the prevalence of allergy (7, 14, 23). The company's environmental monitoring data for 1977 to 1979 providing over

^b Values in parentheses are numbers of workers with a positive skin test.

^c Values in parentheses give positive skin tests as a percentage of skin-tested workers.

^{*}Findings made within five years.

^{**}historical prospective cohort study

^{***}asthma

^{****}rhinitis

75 air measurements of platinum salt (geometric means of 8-hour time weighted average air levels) were available for analysis and the risk of demonstrating platinum salts skin test reactivity was calculated by the authors to increase 13% per 1 μg/m³ increment in work area air concentration of platinum salts (p<0.01). A positive skin prick test (platinum salts) was found for 67% of the workers (2/3) in one part (tray room) of the refinery, where the mean air concentration was 27.1 µg/m³. A positive skin prick test was also found for 14% (2/14) of the employees in other areas of the refinery where the mean air concentration was 10.7 µg/m³. None of the office workers (0/15) was sensitive to platinum salts, whereas 11% (2/19) of the workers in the analytical laboratories showed a positive skin prick test. The mean air concentration of platinum in the air conditioning unit (supplying air to the administrative offices of the facility) and in the analytical laboratories were 0.6 µg/m³ and 0.4 µg/m³, respectively. The air measurements of platinum salts in these areas never exceeded 2.0 µg/m³. No correlation between air levels and symptoms was presented, but platinum salt sensitisation was significantly associated with increased prevalences e.g. of rhinitis symptoms, asthma symptoms and reported dermatitis.

The prevalence of allergic respiratory tract diseases in all 65 employees of the platinum-processing departments of a German chemical plant was reported in another study (21). It was found that 15/65 (23%) of the workers suffered from work-related symptoms of respiratory allergy and 12/64 (19%) had a positive skin prick test to platinum salts. Work-related symptoms were significantly more frequent in the staff with high platinum exposure than in persons with moderate or low exposure (p<0.01). Thus, 52% of the workers in this group suffered from work-related symptoms, compared to 4% and 14% in the other two groups. A positive skin prick test was also obtained significantly more frequent in workers with work-related symptoms of respiratory allergy, than in other workers. The employees had been subdivided into three groups on the basis of the level of platinum exposure (relatively high exposure, moderate exposure, relatively low exposure), but the air levels of platinum for the different groups were not stated. However, two stationary air monitorings in total dust in the separation shop in 1986 over 2 hours showed concentrations of platinum salts of 0.08 and 0.1 μg/m³, and two personal air monitorings in filter press workers for 1 hour in 1986 revealed platinum salt concentrations in total dust of $<0.05 \mu g/m^3$ (detection limit). It was also stated that 2.0 µg/m³ was maintained in the plant over the long term. Otherwise no exposure data were presented in the study.

In a study on 24 subjects (24/27 participated) working in another German platinum refinery the prevalence of clearly work-related asthmatic/upper respiratory tract symptoms was only 2/24 (8%), but one worker with doubtful work-related symptoms (rhinitis and a positive skin prick test with $PtCl_6^{2-}$) developed work-related asthma five months after the study and further two workers belonging to the group with doubtful work-related symptoms showed a positive cutaneous reaction with $(PtCl_6)^{2-}$ (20 current workers were skin prick tested and 20% showed a positive test). The only symptom they experienced was rhinitis which occurred regularly after exposure, but also at home, and did not disappear during weekends (94, 95).

Workers with work-related symptoms were considered to have a higher exposure to platinum salts (score points 2.5) than did workers of the other study groups (score points 1.9 and 1.8), but the exposure level was merely judged by the production manager (graded into 1-3 score points) and air levels of Pt were not given for any of the groups. Platinum salt exposure in the different working areas had been measured by the refinery and was stated to be generally below $0.08 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ (no exposure data were presented). In a later report one of the authors (92) shortly presented an investigation on 261 workers in a company producing catalysts (1989-1992). The air levels were considered as lower in general, than in platinum refineries, but data on the measurements were not given. It was found that about 3% of the workers developed platinum salt allergy, but no cases of allergy were found in areas where the exposure level of soluble platinum compounds were below $0.01 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$. The short duration of the study and the lack of details concerning the number of employees exposed to different concentrations of platinum salts preclude definite conclusions on the risk of developing sensitisation reactions.

When bronchial provocation test with platinum salt was performed on 27/35 former platinum refinery workers with work related symptoms, 22 of these showed a fall of 50% or more in specific airway conductance, whereas none of the controls showed any reaction (94). It was calculated by the authors, that at the occupational exposure limit (OEL) value of 2 μ g/m³ workers inhale about 2.0x10⁻⁸ g/minute or 0.5x10⁻¹⁰ mol/minute and that this corresponds to the provocation dose causing 50% fall in specific airway conductance (PD₅₀sGaw) in bronchial provocation tests with platinum salt; however, details of how the calculations are made are lacking. The authors concluded, that in a number of countries legal OEL values for occupational platinum salt exposure bear risks for those workers who are sensitised to platinum salt.

There are few inhalation studies of platinum compounds in animals. In one study (17) signs of bronchial hyperreactivity (serial bronchoprovocation challenges with increasing concentrations of the platinum salt) was found in monkeys after intermittent exposure for 12 weeks to sodium hexachloroplatinate(IV) at the exposure level of 200 μ g Pt/m³, but not at the exposure level 2000 μ g Pt/m³. (Significant impairments in pulmonary function was also shown in control animals after challenge with the highest concentration of the platinum salt). However, in a later study (16) exposure to about 200 μ g/m³ ammonium hexachloroplatinate(IV) had no significant effects on postexposure Pt or methacholine reactivity in monkeys. Furthermore, there were no overt ill effects or significant differences in body weights, but the study was designed to detect differences in immunologic parameters and effects in the airways. There are other studies in animals in which platinum compounds are administered in other ways. The results of some of these studies are summarised in Table 14.

Table 14. Some dose-effect data for animals exposed to soluble platinum compounds

Exposure	Species	Effect	Ref
H ₂ PtCl ₆ : 40-50 mg/kg bw (15-19 mg Pt/kg bw*) ip, single dose	male rat (F344 Fischer CDF)	LD ₅₀ , renal failure, histopatol lesions in kidney, thymus	171
PtCl ₄ : 27 mg/kg bw (0.08 mmol/kg bw; 15.6 mg Pt/kg bw) intratesticular, single dose	rat (albino)	decreased testis weight, testi- cular necrosis with destruction of spermatozoa	70
Pt(SO ₄) ₂ x4H ₂ O: 750 mg/L drinking- water for 8 days; total intake 60 mg Pt/rat (about 140 mg/kg bw/day or 59 mg Pt/kg bw/day)	male rat (Sprague- Dawley)	reduced weight gain, decreased activity of aniline hydroxylase	50, 51
PtCl ₄ : 550 mg/L drinking-water for 29 days; total intake 250 mg Pt/rat (about 74 mg/kg bw/day or 43 mg Pt/kg bw/day)	male rat (Sprague- Dawley)	increase in relative kidney weight, reduced weight gain	50
PtCl ₄ : 50 ppm Pt in the diet for 4 weeks; total intake 21 mg Pt/rat (about 8.6 mg/kg bw/day or 5 mg Pt/kg bw/day)	male rat (Sprague- Dawley)	sign increase in plasma creati- nine; decrease in erythrocyt count, haematocrit	130
PtCl ₄ : 0.9 mg/kg bw/day (0.08 mmol/kg bw tot dose; 0.52 mg Pt /kg bw/day) sc, 30 days	mouse (Swiss)	decreased testis weight, sper- matogenic arrest	70

^{*}molecular weight counted on the hexahydrate

13. Previous evaluations by (inter)national bodies

Recently, the UK Health and Safety Executive (HSE) has published a criteria document on platinum metal and soluble platinum salts. Their conlusions were: A number of studies have provided clear evidence that exposure to the platinum chloride salts leads to skin and respiratory hypersensitivity in humans. The available data do not allow conclusions to be drawn as to whether or not a threshold for respiratory sensitisation exists. No data are available on the potential health effects in humans arising from exposure to platinum metal or insoluble platinum salts. The lack of any documented cases of allergy suggests that it is unlikely that platinum metal is capable of eliciting the skin and respiratory health effects associated with soluble platinum salts. A summary of the animal studies show, that some platinum salts may produce irritation of skin, eye and respiratory tract. The genotoxic potential of platinum salts has not been systematically investigated, but from the limited data available it appears that some soluble platinum salts are mutagenic in vitro, although this potential has not been demonstrated in vivo.

The conclusions of the International Programme on Chemical Safety (IPCS) in 1991 on health effects of platinum and platinum compounds were: By far the most significant health effect from exposure to soluble platinum salts is sensitisation. Some halogenated platinum salts are highly allergenic in humans. There is no evidence for sensitisation from metallic platinum, except for one unsubstantiated case of contact dermatitis. The present occupational exposure limit (2 μ g/m³) might not be sufficient to prevent platinum salt hypersensitisation, although it is difficult to reach a firm conclusion because of the lack of adequate data. To minimize the risk, workplace exposure should be as low as practicable. No data are available to assess the carcinogenic risk of platinum or its salts to humans.

14. Evaluation of human health risks

14.1. Groups at extra risk

There are only limited data to quantify workplace exposure. However, occupational exposure to the soluble, halogenated platinum compounds, known to be responsible for sensitisation, is mainly found during primary refining of platinum, during catalyst manufacture and when platinum is reclaimed from scrap metal and expended catalysts.

Smokers seem to be more susceptible to the sensitising effects of platinum salts, whereas this cannot be clearly judged for the atopic status (7, 23, 170; Linnett, 1985, cited in 84). A correlation between atopy and allergy for platinum compounds is indicated in some early studies (108), but there might be confounding factors e.g. smoking. In more recent studies atopy has not been correlated to platinum sensitivity. This may be due to pre-employment screening and to small study populations (7, 21, 58, 170). However, preemployment screening and exclusion of atopics will never solve the problem since allergy to platinum salts also occurs to a large extent in nonatopics. Furthermore, atopy is very common, and decisions made because of atopy probably affect about one third of the working population. Thus, prevention should focus on environmental control (112, 169).

14.2. Assessment of health risks

The most significant health risks from occupational exposure to soluble platinum salts are respiratory sensitisation and skin effects. There is scarcely any information of the health effects in humans arising from exposure to platinum metal, but it is unlikely that platinum metal is capable of eliciting the allergic reactions associated with some soluble platinum salts, since no cases of respiratory health effects attributed to platinum metal are known and only one single case of contact dermatitis has been reported.

The prevalence of respiratory/cutaneous symptoms among refinery workers exposed to platinum salts has been very high - frequently over 50% - and sometimes the disease has developed very rapidly (59, 89, 120, 131, 138, 170). The

exposure conditions have improved during the last decades and the prevalence of work-related symptoms in some later studies was lower (8-23%), but still positive skin prick tests to platinum salts were obtained in about 20% of the tested workers (21, 94, 95). A correlation between the prevalence of work-related symptoms and exposure level of platinum salts has been stated in a few studies (21, 94, 95). However, few exposure data are presented and the importance of peak exposures of short duration for sensitisation cannot be evaluated on the basis of existing data. In one study (7, 14, 23) the risk of demonstrating platinum salts skin test reactivity (skin prick test) was calculated by the authors to increase 13% per $1 \mu g/m^3$ increment in work area air concentration of platinum salts.

In many cases the respiratory/cutaneous reactions following exposure to platinum salts has been shown to be IgE-mediated. Specific sensitisation has been demonstrated in skin prick tests with a range of 12-26% in later studies (7, 14, 21, 23, 94, 95, 107, 170). Indications of the potency of the soluble halogenated salts of platinum are, that with a typical delivery of $3x10^{-6}$ ml solution into the epidermis, a salt concentration of 10⁻⁹ g/ml (according to the authors) is sufficient to elicit a positive reaction in sensitised skin (27, 108, 124) and the fact that concentrations of 1 µg/ml potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV) intradermally have caused anaphylactic reactions (27, 38). Furthermore, if the workers are exposed to low levels of other irritant or toxic gases and fumes as well (e.g. chlorine, hydrogen chloride, nitric acid and ammonia), this may possibly potentiate the effects of platinum salt exposure (7, 13, 16, 84). However, respiratory and cutaneous symptoms are not always due to specific sensitisation and thus non-allergic mechanisms and irritative effects also should be born in mind (152). It has been postulated that the dermatitis occasionally seen among refinery workers sometimes are of a primary irritant nature e.g. following exposure to strong acids and alkalis (20, 35, 58, 64, 84, 147). In addition to the platinum-specific respiratory reactions, an unspecific bronchial hyperreactivity that may persist for years after exposure has ceased has also been shown in some studies (7, 23, 93).

There are no reports of other effects of platinum compounds than allergy/irritation of the respiratory tract and skin after occupational exposure. Nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, and leg cramps was described in one case after ingestion of 600 mg of potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II). Subsequent medical examination revealed acute renal failure, mild hepatitis, mild metabolic acidosis and gastroenteritis (180). In animal experiments some platinum salts have been shown to produce irritation of skin, eye and respiratory tract. Effects e.g. on kidney, testis, blood and thymus have been observed after peroral, subcutaneous or intraperitoneal administration of hexachloroplatinic acid/soluble platinum salts, at dose levels corresponding to air levels much higher than present work place exposure levels. Many platinum salts/complexes have been shown to be mutagenic in vitro, but the genotoxicity of platinum compounds (except platinum containing drugs) is not very well investigated and it is not possible from the available studies to draw firm conclusions regarding the risk from exposure to platinum compounds in the work environment.

14.3 Scientific basis for an occupational exposure limit

In the occupational setting where inhalation exposure is dominating, the critical effects of soluble platinum salts are those related to the respiratory tract, whereas no critical effects can be established for platinum metal or insoluble platinum compounds. Some of the halogenated complex salts of platinum are potent respiratory sensitisers in human and only small amounts of the compounds might be needed for induction of sensitivity, but the amounts required to elicit reactions are far lower. Thus even very low OEL values may be inadequate for prevention of reactions in already sensitised subjects and there are clear indications that 2 µg/m³ - the legal occupational exposure limit used in a number of countries - is not sufficiently low to protect the workers from elicitation of allergic symptoms (7, 14, 21, 23, 92, 95). It is difficult to establish a LOAEL, because few exposure data are available and are poorly reported (see Section 12); however, a LOAEL may be as low as 0.08-0.1 μg/m³ (21, 95). Existing data on exposure-response relationships do not allow the identification of a NOAEL for soluble platinum salts. It should be noted, that peak exposures of short duration occur, which may be of importance for the induction of sensitivity.

15. Research needs

One problem in assessing the risk of humans from exposure to platinum is the analytical problems and the definition of reference values (baseline concentrations) in blood, urine and tissues. The absence of adequate reference values makes it difficult to establish relationships between element concentrations, toxic effects and air levels.

There is also a need for more information on possible genotoxic effects. The antineoplastic agent cisplatin and some analogues bind to DNA and are mutagenic. A few antitumor cis-platinum(II) coordination complexes (including cisplatin) also have been shown to be carcinogenic in animal studies. The mutagenicity and carcinogenicity of other platinum compounds is less well investigated, but due to differences in chemical reactivity (lability of ligands, number of active sites etc) it is reasonable to expect that not all forms of platinum pose this hazard. However, many platinum salts/complexes have been shown to be mutagenic in vitro and thus further investigations e.g. animal studies, cytogenetic tests and well performed epidemiological studies would be of interest.

16. Summary

Lindell B. DECOS and NEG Basis for an Occupational Standard. Platinum. *Arbete och Hälsa* 1997;14:1-65.

The most significant health risk from occupational exposure to soluble platinum compounds is sensitisation of the airways. It is during the production and handling of hexachloroplatinic acid and certain complex halogenated salts of platinum, allergic symptoms involving the respiratory tract and the skin have occurred. Smokers seem to be more susceptible to the sensitising effects of platinum salts, whereas this cannot be clearly judged for the atopic status. Elicitation of allergic symptoms occur at Pt air levels below 2 ug/m³, possibly at Pt levels as low as about 0.1 ug/m³. Platinum metal is not associated with allergy. There are no reports of other effects of platinum compounds than allergy/irritation at occupational exposure. Many platinum salts/complexes are mutagenic in vitro, but it is not possible from the available studies to draw conclusions regarding the genotoxic risk in the work environment.

Keywords: allergy, asthma, health effects, irritation, occupational exposure limit, platinum, platinum salts, refinery, review, rhinitis, risk assessment

17. Summary in Swedish

Lindell B. DECOS and NEG Basis for an Occupational Standard. Platinum. *Arbete och Hälsa* 1997;14:1-65.

Den mest signifikanta hälsorisken vid yrkesmässig exponering för lösliga platinaföreningar är sensibilisering av luftvägarna. Det är vid produktion och hantering av
hexakloroplatinasyra och vissa halogenerade platinakomplexsalter, som allergiska
symptom i luftvägar och hud har rapporterats. Rökare förefaller vara mer mottagliga
för platinasalters sensibiliserande effekter, medan ett samband med atopi inte har
klarlagts. Allergiska symptom kan utlösas vid Pt lufthalter lägre än 2 ug/m³,
möjligen vid så låga halter som c:a 0.1 ug/m³. Platinametall har inte associerats med
allergi. Det finns inga rapporter angående andra effekter av platinaföreningar vid
yrkesmässig exponering än allergi/irritation. Många platinasalter/komplex är
mutagena in vitro, men det är inte möjligt att dra slutsatser från tillgängliga studier
angående genotoxisk risk i arbetsmiljön.

Nyckelord: allergi, astma, hygieniskt gränsvärde, hälsoeffekter, irritation, platina, platinasalter, rinit, riskbedömning, smältverk, översikt

18. References

- 1. Agius RM, Nee J, McGovern B, Robertson A. Structure activity hypotheses in occupational asthma caused by low molecular weight substances. *Ann Occup Hyg* 1991;35:129-137.
- 2. Albert HJ. Platinum. In: *McGraw-Hill Encyclopedia of Science and Technology* 7th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill, inc, 1992;14:59-61.
- Alt F, Messerschmidt J. Edelmetallemissionen durch Katalysatoren-Beitrag der Analytischen Chemie zur Abschätzung des Gefahrenpotentials. In: Dörner K, ed. Akute und chronische Toxizität von Spurenelementen, Stuttgart: Wissenschaftliche Verlagsgesellschaft, 1993:85-92.
- 4. Angerer J, Schaller KH. Belastung durch Platin beim Herstellen und Recycling von Katalysatoren. In: Dörner K, ed. *Akute und chronische Toxizität von Spurenelementen*, Stuttgart: Wissenschaftliche Verlagsgesellschaft, 1993:119-125.
- Bader R, Reichlmayr-Lais AM, Kirchgessner M. Dosis-Wirkungsbeziehungen von alimentär zugefuhrtem elementarem Platin bei wachsenden Ratten. *J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr* 1991;66:256-262.
- Bader R, Reichlmayr-Lais AM, Kirchgessner M. Effekte von alimentärem metallischen Platin bei wachsenden Ratten in Abhängigkeit von der Applikationsdauer und der Partikelgrösse. J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr 1992;67:181-187.
- Baker DB, Gann PH, Brooks SM, Gallagher J, Bernstein IL. Cross-sectional study of platinum salts sensitization among precious metals refinery workers. Am J Ind Med 1990;18:653-664.
- 8. Balgord WD. Fine particles produced from automotive emissions-control catalysts. *Science* 1973;180:1168-1169.
- 9. Basketter DA, Scholes EW. Comparison of the local lymph node assay with the guinea-pig maximization test for the detection of a range of contact allergens. *Food Chem Toxic* 1992;30:65-69.
- 10. Baumgärtner ME, Raub CJ. The electrodeposition of platinum and platinum alloys. *Platinum Metals Rev* 1988;32:188-197.
- 11. Beinrohr E, Lee ML, Tschöpel P, Tölg G. Determination of platinum in biotic and environmental samples by graphite furnace atomic absorption spectrometry after its electrodeposition into a graphite tube packed with reticulated vitreous carbon. *Fresenius J Anal Chem* 1993;346:689-692.
- 12. Beliles RP. Platinum-group metals: platinum, Pt; palladium, Pd; iridium, Ir; osmium, Os; rhodium Rh; ruthenium Ru. In: Clayton GD, Clayton FE, eds. *Patty's Industrial Hygiene and Toxicology* 4th ed. New York: John Wiley and Sons, 1994;2C:2183-2201.
- 13. Bernstein IL, Brooks SM. Metals. In: Bernstein IL, Chan-Yeung M, Malo JL, Bernstein DI, eds. *Asthma in the Workplace*, New York: Marcel Dekker, 1993:459-479.
- 14. Biagini RE, Bernstein IL, Gallagher JS, Moorman WJ, Brooks S, Gann PH. The diversity of reaginic immune responses to platinum and palladium metallic salts. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 1985;76:794-802.
- 15. Biagini RE, Moorman WJ, Lewis TR, Bernstein IL. Pulmonary responsiveness to methacholine and disodium hexachloroplatinate (Na₂PtCl₆) aerosols in cynomolgus monkeys (macaca fascicularis). *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 1985;78:139-146.
- 16. Biagini RE, Moorman WJ, Lewis TR, Bernstein IL. Ozone enhancement of platinum asthma in a primate model. *Ann Rev Respir Dis* 1986;134:719-725.
- 17. Biagini RE, Moorman WJ, Smith RJ, Lewis TR, Bernstein IL. Pulmonary hyperreactivity in cynomolgus monkeys (macaca fasicularis) from nose-only inhalation exposure to disodium hexachloroplatinate, Na₂PtCl₆. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 1983;69:377-384.

- 18. Bogenrieder A, Reichlmayr-Lais AM, Kirchgessner M. Einfluss von alimentärem PtCl₄ und Pt⁰ auf Wachstum, hämatologische Parameter und auf Reproduktionsleistung. *J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr* 1992;68:281-288.
- 19. Bogenrieder A, Reichlmayr-Lais AM, Kirchgessner M. Pt-Retention in maternalen Geweben nach unterschiedlich hoher PtCl₄- und Pt⁰-Ingestion. *J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr* 1993;69:143-150.
- 20. Boggs PB. Platinum allergie. Cutis 1985;35:318-320.
- 21. Bolm-Audorff U, Bienfait HG, Burkhard J, Bury AH, Merget R, Pressel G, Schultze-Werninghaus G. Prevalence of respiratory allergy in a platinum refinery. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 1992;64:257-260.
- 22. Bradford CW. Platinum. In: Seiler HG, Sigel H, eds. *Handbook on Toxicity of Inorganic Compounds*, New York: Marcel Dekker, 1988, pp 533-539.
- 23. Brooks SM, Baker DB, Gann PH, Jarabek AM, Hertzberg V, Gallagher J, Biagini RE, Bernstein IL. Cold air challenge and platinum skin reactivity in platinum refinery workers. *Chest* 1990;97:1401-1407.
- Bruhn SL, Toney JH, Lippard SJ. Biological processing of DNA modified by platinum compounds. *Progr Inorg Chem: Bioinorg Chem* 1990;38:477-516.
- Campbell KI, George EL, Hall LL, Stara JF. Dermal iritancy of metal compounds. Arch Environ Health 1975;30:168-170.
- Casto BC, Meyers J, DiPaolo JA. Enhancement of viral transformation for evaluation of the carcinogenic or mutagenic potential of inorganic metal salts. *Cancer Res* 1979;39:193-198.
- 27. Cleare MJ, Hughes EG, Jacoby B, Pepys J. Immediate (type I) allergic responses to platinum compounds. *Clin Allergy* 1976;6:183-195.
- 28. Coluccia M, Correale M, Fanizzi FP, Giordano D, Maresca L, Mariggio MA, Natile G, Tamaro M. Mutagenic activity of some platinum complexes: chemical properties and biological activity. *Toxicol Environ Chem* 1984;8:1-8.
- 29. Cromwell O, Pepys J, Parish WE, Hughes EG. Specific IgE antibodies to platinum salts in sensitized workers. *Clin Allergy* 1979;9:109-117.
- 30. D'Agostino RB, Lown BA, Morganti JB, Chapin E, Massaro EJ. Effects on the development of offspring of female mice exposed to platinum sulfate or sodium hexachloroplatinate during pregnancy or lactation. *J Toxicol Environ Health* 1984;13:879-891.
- 31. Dally MB, Hunter JV, Hughes EG, Stewart M, Newman Taylor AJ. Hypersensitivity to platinum salts: a population study. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1980;121, Suppl. 230.
- 32. Duffield FVP, Yoakum A, Bumgarner J, Moran J. Determination of human body burden baseline data of platinum through autopsy tissue analysis. *Environ Health Persp* 1976;15:131-134.
- 33. Durbin PW. Metabolic characteristics within a chemical family. *Health Physics* 1960;2:225-238.
- 34. Ensslin AS, Pethran A, Schierl R, Fruhmann G. Urinary platinum in hospital personnel occupationally exposed to platinum-containing antineoplastic drugs. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 1994;65:339-342.
- 35. Fisher AA. Dermatitis and discolorations from metals. *Contact Dermatitis* 3rd ed. Philadelphia; Lea & Febiger, 1986:734-744.
- 36. Fisher RF, Holbrook DJ, Leake HB, Brubaker PE. Effect of platinum and palladium salts on thymidine incorporation into DNA of rat tissues. *Environ Health Persp* 1975;12:57-62.
- 37. Fothergill SJR, Withers DF, Clements FS. Determination of traces of platinum and palladium in the atmosphere of a platinum refinery. *Br J Ind Med* 1945;2:99-101.
- 38. Freedman SO, Krupey J. Respiratory allergy caused by platinum salts. *J Allergy* 1968;42:233-237.

- 39. Friedman ME, Teggins JE. The blocking of the tetrachloroplatinate (II) inhibition of malate dehydrogenase by sulfur-containing amino acids. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1974;341:277-283.
- 40. Gauggel DL, Sarlo K, Asquith TN. A proposed screen for evaluating low-molecular- weight chemicals as potential respiratory allergens. *J Appl Toxicol* 1993;13:307-313.
- 41. Gibbons GR, Wyrick S, Chaney SG. Rapid reduction of tetrachloro(D,L-trans)1,2-diaminocyclohexaneplatinum(IV) (tetraplatin) in RPMI 1640 tissue cultue medium. *Cancer Res* 1989;49:1402-1407.
- 42. Granlund M. Hexaklorplatinasyra och rodiumklorid vid tillverkning av katalysatorer. *Report from National Institute of Occupational Health, Umeå*, 1991. (In Swedish)
- 43. Hamilton EJ, Minski MJ. Abundance of the chemical elements in man's diet and possible relations with environmental factors. *Sci Total Environ* 1972/1973;1:375-394.
- 44. Hardman RS, Wright CH. A case of poisoning by chloro-platinite of potassium. *Br Med J* 1896;1:529.
- 45. Harris S. Nasal ulceration in workers exposed to ruthenium and platinum salts. *J Soc Occup Med* 1975;25:133-134.
- 46. Hartley FR. *The chemistry of platinum and palladium* . London: Appl Sci Publ Ltd, 1973 pp 1,2,17,24.
- 47. Hery M, Gerber JM, Hubert G, Hecht G, Diebold F, Honnert B, Moulut JC. Exposure to metallic catalyst dust: manufacturing and handling of catalysts in the chemical industry. *Ann Occup Hyg* 1994;38:119-135.
- 48. Hoffmann RL. The effect of cisplatin and platinum(IV)chloride on cell growth, RNA, protein, ribosome and DNA synthesis in yeast. *Toxicol Environ Chem* 1988;17:139-151.
- 49. Holbrook DJ. Assessment of toxicity of automotive metallic emissions. vol 1. EPA/600/1-76/010a. University of North Carolina, NC, 1976, 67 pp.
- 50. Holbrook DJ, Washington ME, Leake HB, Brubaker PE. Studies on the evaluation of the toxicity of various salts of lead, manganese, platinum, and palladium. *Environ Health Persp* 1975;10:95-101.
- 51. Holbrook DJ, Washington ME, Leake HB, Brubaker PE. Effects of platinum and palladium salts on parameters of drug metabolism in rat liver. *J Toxicol Environ Health* 1976;1:1067-1079
- 52. Holland MK, White IG. Heavy metals and spermatozoa.1. Inhibition of the motility and metabolism of spermatozoa by metals related to copper. *Fertil Steril* 1980;34:483-489.
- 53. Holt PG. Immune and inflammatory function in cigarette smokers. *Thorax* 1987;42:241-249.
- 54. Hostynek JJ, Hinz RS, Lorence CR, Price M, Guy RH. Metals and the skin. *Crit Rev Toxicol* 1993;23:171-235.
- 55. HSE. Methods for the determination of hazardous substances MDHS 46. Platinum metal and soluble inorganic compounds of platinum in air. HSE Books, UK, 1985.
- 56. HSE. Platinum metal & soluble platinum salts. Criteria document for an occupational exposure limit. Sudbury, Suffolk, UK: Health and Safety Executive, 1996.
- 57. Hsie AW. Structure-mutagenicity analysis with the CHO/HGPRT system. *Food Cosmet Toxicol* 1981;19:617-621.
- 58. Hughes EG. Medical surveillance of platinum refinery workers. *J Soc Occup Med* 1980;30:27-30.
- 59. Hunter D, Milton R, Perry KMA. Asthma caused by the complex salts of platinum. *Br J Ind Med* 1945;2:92-98.
- 60. Hägg G. *Allmän och Oorganisk Kemi*, femte uppl. Stockholm: Almqvist & Wiksell, 1963, pp 693-698. (in Swedish)
- 61. IARC. Cisplatin. In: *IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans. Some antineoplastic and immunosuppressive agents.* Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1981;26:151-164.

- 62. IARC. Cisplatin. In: *IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans.*Overall Evaluations of Carcinogenicity: An Updating of IARC Monographs Volumes 1 to
 42. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1987; Suppl. 7:170-171.
- 63. IPCS. Environmental Health Criteria 125. Geneva: World Health Organization, 1991, 167 pp.
- 64. Jacobs L. Platinum salt sensitivity. Nursing RSA Verpleging 1987;2:34-37.
- 65. Johnson DE, Prevost RJ, Tillery JB, Camann DE, Hosenfeld JM. *Baseline levels of platinum and palladium in human tissue*. EPA/600/1-76/019. San Antonio, Texas: Southwest Research Institute, 1976. NTIS PB-251 885/0, 252 pp.
- 66. Johnson DE, Tillery JB, Prevost RJ. Trace metals in occupationally and nonoccupationally exposed individuals. *Environ Health Persp* 1975;10:151-158.
- 67. Johnson DE, Tillery JB, Prevost RJ. Levels of platinum, palladium, and lead in populations of southern California. *Environ Health Persp* 1975;12:27-33.
- 68. Johnson NP, Hoeschele JD, Rahn RO, O'Neill JP, Hsie AW. Mutagenicity, cytotoxicity, and DNA binding of platinum(II)-chloroammines in chinese hamster ovary cells. *Cancer Res* 1980;40:1463-1468.
- 69. Jordi A. Asthma bronchiale und allergische Hauterscheinungen, verursacht durch komplexe Platinsalze-eine neue Berufskrankheit. *Schweiz Med Wochenschr* 1951;81:1117-1118.
- 70. Kamboj VP, Kar AB. Antitesticular effect of metallic and rare earth salts. *J Reprod Fertil* 1964;7:21-28.
- 71. Kanematsu N, Hara M, Kada T. Rec assay and mutagenicity studies on metal compounds. *Mutat Res* 1980;77:109-116.
- 72. Kanematsu N, Nakamine H, Fukuta Y, Yasuda JI, Kurenuma S, Shibata KI. Mutagenicity of cadmium, platinum and rhodium compounds in cultured mammalian cells. *J Gifu Dent Soc* 1990;17:575-581.
- 73. Kazantzis G. Role of cobalt, iron, lead, manganese, mercury, platinum, selenium, and titanium in carcinogenesis. *Environ Health Persp* 1981;40:143-161.
- 74. Kelland LR, Murrer BA, Abel G, Giandomenico CM, Mistry P, Harrap KR. Ammine/amine platinum(IV) dicarboxylates: a novel class of platinum complex exhibiting selective cytotoxicity to intrinsically cisplatin-resistant human ovarian carcinoma cell lines. *Cancer Res* 1992;52:822-828.
- 75. Kesseru E, Leon F. Effect of different solid metals and metallic pairs on human sperm motility. *Int J Fertil* 1974;19:81-84.
- 76. Kirchgessner M, Bogenrieder A, Reichlmayr-Lais AM. Pt-Retention in der feto-plazentalen Einheit von graviden Ratten nach unterschiedlich hoher PtCl4- und Pt⁰-Ingestion. *J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr* 1993;69;151-155.
- 77. Kirchgessner M, Reichlmayr-Lais AM. Pt-Gehalte in Milch und Nachkommen von Ratten nach Applikation von Platin in Form von PtCl₂ und PtCl₄ während der Laktation. *J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr* 1992;68:151-155.
- 78. König HP, Hertel RF, Koch W, Rosner G. Determination of platinum emissions from a three-way catalyst-equipped gasoline engine. *Atmos Environ* 1992;26A:741-745.
- 79. Lecointe P, Macquet JP, Butour JL, Paoletti C. Relative efficiencies of a series of square-planar platinum(II) compounds on salmonella mutagenesis. *Mutat Res* 1977;48:139-144.
- 80. Leopold WR, Miller EC, Miller JA. Carcinogenicity of antitumor cis-platinum(II) coordination complexes in the mouse and rat. *Cancer Res* 1979;39:913-918.
- 81. Levene GM, Calnan CD. Platinum sensitivity: treatment by specific hyposensitization. *Clin Allergy* 1971;1:75-82.
- 82. Lide DR. *Handbook of Chemistry and Physics* 76th ed. New York: CRC Press Boca Raton, 1995: 4-39, 4-40, 4-76, 4-77, 4-79.
- 83. Liechti B. Asthme au platine. Arch Mal Prof Med Trav Secur Soc 1985;46:541-542.
- 84. Linnett PJ. Platinum salt sensitivty. J Mine Med Offic Assoc S Afric 1987;63:24-28.

- 85. Lown BA, Morganti JB, Stineman CH, D'Agostino RB, Massaro EJ. Tissue organ distribution and behavioral effects of platinum following acute and repeated exposure of the mouse to platinum sulfate. *Environ Health Persp* 1980;34:203-212.
- 86. Maines MD, Kappas A. Regulation of heme pathway enzymes and cellular glutathione content by metals that do not chelate with tetrapyrroles: blockade of metal effects by thiols. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* 1977;74:1875-1878.
- 87. Marshall J. Asthma and dermatitis caused by chloroplatinic acid. SA Med J 1952;26:8-9.
- 88. Massaro EJ, Lown BA, Morganti JB, Stineman CH, DÁgostino RB. Sensitive biochemical and behavioral indicators of trace substance exposure part II, platinum. EPA-600/1-81-015. Health Effects Research Laboratory, Research Triangle Park, NC: US Environmental Protection Agency, NC, 1981, 68 pp.
- 89. Massmann W, Opitz H. Uber Platinallergie. Zentralbl f Arbeitsmed u Arbeitssch 1954;4:1-4.
- 90. Mastromatteo E. Platinum, alloys and compounds. *Encyclop Occup Health Safety* 1983;2:1723-1724.
- 91. Melius P, Friedman ME. Complexes of platinum with polypeptides and proteins. *Inorg Persp Biol Med* 1977;1:1-18.
- 92. Merget R. Platinsalzallergie-eine Gefahr durch Autokatalysatoren? Risikoabschätzung durch Vergleich mit Dosis-Wirkungsbeziehungen an Industriearbeitsplätzen. In: Dörner K, ed. *Akute und chronische Toxizität von Spurenelementen*, Stuttgart: Wissenschaftliche Verlagsgesellschaft, 1993:115-117.
- 93. Merget R, Reineke M, Rueckmann A, Bergmann EM, Schultze-Werninghaus G. Nonspecific and specific bronchial responsiveness in occupational asthma caused by platinum salts after allergen avoidance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1994;150:1146-1149.
- 94. Merget R, Schultze-Werninghaus G, Bode F, Bergmann EM, Zachgo W, Meier-Sydow J. Quantitative skin prick and bronchial provocation tests with platinum salt. *Br J Ind Med* 1991;48:830-837.
- 95. Merget R, Schultze-Werninghaus G, Muthorst T, Friedrich W, Meier-Sydow J. Asthma due to the complex salts of platinum-a cross-sectional survey of workers in a platinum refinery. *Clin Allergy* 1988;18:569-580.
- 96. Messerschmidt J, Alt F, Tölg G, Angerer J, Schaller KH. Adsorptive voltammetric procedure for the determination of platinum baseline levels in human body fluids. *Fresenius J Anal Chem* 1992;343:391-394.
- 97. Milne JEH. A case of platinosis. Med J Austr 1970;2:1194-1195.
- 98. Minami T, Ichii M, Okazaki Y. Comparison of three different methods for measurement of tissue platinum level. *Biol Trace Elem Res* 1995;48:37-44.
- 99. Moore W, Hysell D, Crocker W, Stara J. Biological fate of a single administration of ¹⁹¹Pt in rats following different routes of exposure. *Environ Res* 1975;9:152-158.
- 100. Moore W, Hysell D, Hall L, Campbell K, Stara J. Preliminary studies on the toxicity and metabolism of palladium and platinum. *Environ Health Persp* 1975;10:63-71.
- 101. Moore W, Malanchuk M, Crocker W, Hysell D, Cohen A, Stara JF. Whole body retention in rats of different ¹⁹¹Pt compounds following inhalation exposure. *Environ Health Persp* 1975;12:35-39.
- 102. Motzer RJ, Reed E, Perera F, Tang D, Shamkhani H, Poirier MC, Tsai WY, Parker RJ, Bosl GJ. Platinum-DNA adducts assayed in leukocytes of patients with germ cell tumors measured by atomic absorbance spectrometry and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. *Cancer* 1994;73:2843-2852.
- 103. Murdoch RD, Pepys J. Immunological responses to complex salts of platinum. *Clin Exp Immunol* 1984;57:107-114.
- 104. Murdoch RD, Pepys J. Cross reactivity studies with platinum group metal salts in platinum-sensitised rats. *Int Arch Allergy Appl Immun* 1985;77:456-458.

- 105. Murdoch RD, Pepys J. Enhancement of antibody production by mercury and platinum group metal halide salts. *Int Arch Allergy Appl Immun* 1986;80:405-411.
- 106. Murdoch RD, Pepys J. Platinum group metal sensitivity: reactivity to platinum group metal salts in platinum halide salt-sensitive workers. *Ann Allergy* 1987;59:464-469.
- 107. Murdoch RD, Pepys J, Hughes EG. IgE antibody responses to platinum group metals: a large scale refinery survey. *Br J Ind Med* 1986;43:37-43.
- 108. NAS. Platinum-group metals. EPA-600/1-77-040. Washington, DC: *National Research Council*, 1977, NTIS PB-600/1-77-040, 345 pp.
- 109. Newman Taylor AJ. Occupational asthma. In: Parkes RW, ed. *Occupational Lung Disorders* 3rd ed, Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann Ltd, 1994:710-729.
- 110. NIOSH. Method S191. Platinum and inorganic platinum compounds. *NIOSH Manual of Analytical Methods*, 2nd ed, 1981, vol 7. US Department of Health and Human Services. DHHS publ 82-100.
- 111. NIOSH. Method 7300. Elements by ICP. *NIOSH Manual of Analytical Methods*, 4th ed, 1994. US Department of Health and Human Services, publ 94-113.
- 112. Nordman H. Atopy and work. Scand J Work Environ Health 1984;10:481-485.
- 113. Nygren O, Lundgren C, Vaughan G, Florence M. Determination of platinum in biological materials and of occupational exposure to platinum anti-neoplastic drugs. *XXVII-CSI Post-symposium specification of elements in environmental and biological science*. Loen, Norge, June 16-18, 1991.
- 114. Nygren O, Vaughan GT, Florence TM, Morrison GMP, Warner IM, Dale LS. Determination of platinum in blood by adsorptive voltammetry. *Anal Chem* 1990;62:1637-1640.
- 115. O'Hollaren MT. Asthma due to metals and metal salts. In: Bardana EJ et al, eds. *Occupational Asthma*. Philadelphia: Hanley & Belfus, 1992:179-188.
- 116. OSHA.Method ID 121. Metal and metalloid particulates in workplace atmospheres. *OSHA Analytical Methods Manual*, 2nd ed, 1991. US Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Administration.
- 117. Oskarsson A, Fowler BA. Alterations in renal heme biosynthesis during metal nephrotoxicity. *Ann NY Acad Sci* 1987;514:268-277.
- 118. Parish WE. Short-term anaphylactic IgG antibodies in human sera. Lancet 1970;II:591-592.
- 119. Parkes WR. *Occupational Lung Disorders* 2nd ed, London: Butterworths, 1982: 419,425,432-433.
- 120. Parrot JL, Hebert R, Saindelle A, Ruff F. Platinum and platinosis. *Arch Environ Health* 1969;19:685-691.
- 121. Peer RL, Litz DA. The mutagenic effect of cis-diamminedichloroplatinum (II) and its degradation products in the Ames microbial assay. *Environ Mutagen* 1981;3:555-563.
- 122. Pendyala L, Arakali AV, Sansone P, Cowens JW, Creaven PJ. DNA binding of iproplatin and its divalent metabolite cis-dichloro-bis-isopropylamine platinum(II). *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 1990;27:248-250.
- 123. Pendyala L, Cowens JW, Chheda GB, Dutta SP, Creaven PJ. Identification of cis-dichlorobis-isopropylamine platinum(II) as a major metabolite of iproplatin in humans. *Cancer Res* 1988;48:3533-3536.
- 124. Pepys J, Hutchcroft BJ. Bronchial provocation tests in etiologic diagnosis and analysis of asthma. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1975;112:829-859.
- 125. Pepys J, Parish WE, Cromwell O, Hughes EG. Passive transfer in man and the monkey of type I allergy due to heat labile and heat stable antibody to complex salts of platinum. *Clin Allergy* 1979;9:99-108.
- 126. Pepys J, Parish WE, Cromwell O, Hughes EG. Specific IgE and IgG antibodies to platinum salts in sensitized workers. *Monogr Allergy* 1979;14:142-145.

- 127. Pepys J, Pickering CAC, Hughes EG. Asthma due to inhaled chemical agents-complex salts of platinum. *Clin Allergy* 1972;2:391-396.
- 128. Pera MF, Harder HC. Analysis for platinum in biological materials by flameless atomic absorption spectrometry. *Clin Chem* 1977;23:1245-1249.
- 129. Pickering CAC. Inhalation tests with chemical allergens: complex salts of platinum. *Proc Roy Soc Med* 1972;65:272-274.
- 130. Reichlmayr-Lais AM, Kirchgessner M, Bader R. Dose-response relationships of alimentary PtCl₂ and PtCl₄ in growing rats. *J Trace Elem Electrolytes Health Dis* 1992;6:183-187.
- 131. Roberts AE. Platinosis. Arch Ind Hyg Occup Med 1951;4:549-559.
- 132. Romanowska K, Kuduk-Jaworska J. Relationship between topological properties and biological activity of platinum(II) complexes. *Arch Immunol Therap Exper* 1991;39:75-84.
- 133. Roshchin AV, Veselov VG, Panova AI. Industrial toxicology of metals of the platinum group. *J Hyg Epidemiol Microbiol Immunol* 1984;28:17-24.
- 134. Rosner G, Hertel RF. Gefährdungspotential von Platinemissionen aus Automobilabgas-Katalysatoren. *Staub Reinh Luft* 1986;46:281-285.
- 135. Rosner G, Merget R. Allergenic potential of platinum compounds. In: Dayan AD et al, eds. *Immunotoxicity of Metals and Immunotoxicology*, New York: Plenum Press, 1990:93-102.
- 136. Saindelle A, Ruff F. Histamine release by sodium chloroplatinate. *Br J Pharmacol* 1969;35:313-321.
- 137. Sandhu S. *Evaluation of the mutagenic potentials of platinum compounds*. US Environmental Protection Agency, North Carolina, EPA-600/1-79-033, NTIS Accession Number PB81-228181, 1979, 36 pp.
- 138. Sauerwald P. Die industrielle Platinallergie. Zeitschr Ges Hyg Ihre Grenzgeb 1961;7:738-742.
- 139. Schaller KH, Angerer J, Alt F, Messerschmidt, Weber A. The determination of platinum in blood and urine as a tool for the biological monitoring of internal exposure. Proc SPIE-Int Soc Opt Eng 1993, International Conference on Monitoring of Toxic Chemicals and Biomarkers 1992;1716:498-504.
- 140. Schultze-Werninghaus G. Asthma bronchiale durch Metallsalze. *Allergologie* 1986;9:479-486.
- 141. Schultze-Werninghaus G, Merget R, Zachgo W, Muthorst T, Mahlesa D, Lisson R, Bolm-Audorff U. Platinsalze als Berufsallergene. *Allergologie* 1989;12:152-157.
- 142. Schultze-Werninghaus G, Roesch A, Wilhelms OH, Gonsior E, Meier-Sydow J. Asthma bronchiale durch berufsbedingte Allergie vom Soforttyp gegen Platinsalze. *Dsch Med Wschr* 1978;103:972-975.
- 143. Schuppe HC, Haas-Raida D, Kulig J, Bömer U, Gleichmann E, Kind P. T-cell-dependent popliteal lymph node reactions to platinum compounds in mice. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* 1992;97:308-314.
- 144. Schuppe HC, Kulig J, Gleichmann E, Kind P. Untersuchungen zur Immunogenität von Platinverbindungen im Mausmodell. In: Dörner K, ed. *Akute und chronische Toxizität von Spurenelementen*, Stuttgart: Wissenschaftliche Verlagsgesellschaft, 1993:97-107.
- 145. Schuppe HC, Lerchenmuller C, Kulig J, Lubben A, Kloeters U, Gleichmann E, Kind P. Specific immunity to platinum compounds in mice. *J Invest Dermatol* 1992;98:517.
- 146. Schutyser P, Govaerts A, Dams R, Hoste J. Neutron activation analysis of platinum metals in airborne particulate matter. *J Radioanal Chem* 1977;37:651-660.
- 147. Sheard C. Contact dermatitis from platinum and related metals. *AMA Arch Dermatol* 1955;71:357-360.
- 148. Shima S, Yoshida T, Tachikawa S, Kato Y, Miki T, Hidaka K, Taniwaki H, Ito T. Bronchial asthma due to inhaled chloroplatinate. *Jap J Ind Health* 1984;26:500-509.
- 149. Shi ZC. Platinosis. Proc ICMR Semin 1988 & Proc Asia-Pac Symp Environ Occup Toxicol 1987:133-135.

- 150. Skinner PE. Improvements in platinum plating. Platinum Met Rev 1989;33:102-105.
- 151. Smith BL, Hanna ML, Taylor RT. Induced resistance to platinum in chinese hamster ovary cells. *J Environ Sci Health* 1984;A19:267-298.
- 152. Smith TA, Lumley KPS. Work-related asthma in a population exposed to grain, flour and other ingredient dusts. *Occup Med* 1996;46:37-40.
- 153. Sora S, Magni GE. Induction of meiotic chromosomal malsegregation in yeast. *Mutat Res* 1988;201:375-384.
- 154. Standen A. *Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology* 2 nd ed. New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1968;15:861-867.
- 155. Sunderman FW Jr. Carcinogenicity and mutagenicity of some metals and their_compounds. *IARC Sci Publ* 1986;71:17-43.
- 156. Sykes TR, Stephens-Newsham LG, Noujaim AA. In vitro binding of platinum compounds to human transferrin. *Res Commun Chem Pathol Pharmacol* 1985;50:387-394.
- 157. Taubler J. Allergic response to platinum and palladium complexes. Determination of no-effect level. *US Environmental Protection Agency, North Carolina, EPA-600/1-77-039*, NTIS Accession Number PB 271 659, 1977, 81 pp.
- 158. Taylor RT, Carver JH, Hanna ML, Wandres DL. Platinum-induced mutations to 8-azaguanine resistance in chinese hamster ovary cells. *Mutat Res* 1979;67:65-80.
- 159. Taylor RT, Happe JA, Hanna ML, Wu R. Platinum tetrachloride: mutagenicity and methylation with methylcobalamin. *J Environ Sci Health* 1979;A14:87-109.
- 160. Taylor RT, Happe JA, Wu R. Methylcobalamin methylation of chloroplatinate: bound chloride, valence state, and relative mutagenicity. *J Environ Sci Health* 1978;A13:707-723.
- 161. Taylor RT, Wu R, Hanna ML. Induced reversion of a chinese hamster ovary triple auxotroph. *Mutat Res* 1985;151:293-308.
- 162. Teggins JE, Friedman ME. The inhibition of malate dehydrogenase by chlorammine-platinum complexes. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1974;350:273-276.
- 163. Toomingas A, Pettersen RB, Lindström K, Bach E (red). Hälsovårdens arbetsmiljö i Norden del 2. *Nord* 1994;10:31-34. (in Swedish, summary in English)
- 164. Tothill P, Matheson LM, Smyth JF. Inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry for the determination of platinum in animal tissues and a comparison with atomic absorption spectrometry. *J Anal Atom Spectro* 1990;5:619-622.
- 165. Trynda L, Kuduk-Jaworska J. Impact of K₂PtCl₄ on the structure of human serum albumin and its binding ability of heme and bilirubin. *J Inorg Biochem* 1994;53:249-261.
- 166. Uno Y, Morita M. Mutagenic activity of some platinum and palladium complexes. *Mutat Res* 1993;298:269-275.
- 167. Van der Bijl WJF. Asthma als Berufskrankheit: Allergie gegen Platinammoniumchlorid. *Allergie und Asthma* 1963;9:155-157.
- 168. Vaughan GT, Florence TM. Platinum in the human diet, blood, hair and excreta. *Sci Total Environ* 1992;111:47-58.
- 169. Venables KM. Preventing occupational asthma. Brit J Ind Med 1992;49:817-819.
- 170. Venables KM, Dally MB, Nunn AJ, Stevens JF, Stephens R, Farrer N, Hunter JV, Stewart M, Hughes EG, Newman Taylor AJ. Smoking and occupational allergy in workers in a platinum refinery. *Br Med J* 1989;299:939-942.
- 171. Ward JM, Young DM, Fauvie KA, Wolpert MK, Davis R, Guarino AM. Comparative nephrotoxicity of platinum cancer chemotherapeutic agents. *Cancer Treatm Rep* 1976;60:1675-1678.
- 172. Weast RC. *Handbook of Chemistry and Physics* 55th ed. Cleveland, Ohio: CRC Press, 1974 B-119.

- 173. Weber A, Schaller KH, Angerer J, Alt F, Schmidt M, Weltle D. Objektivierung und Quantifizierung einer beruflichen Platinbelastung beim Umgang mit platinhaltigen Katalysatoren. *Verh Dtsch Ges Arbeitsmed* 1991;31:611-614.
- 174. Wei C, Morrison GM. Platinum in road dusts and urban river sediments. *Sci Tot Environ* 1994;146/147:169-174.
- 175. Wester PO. Concentration of 24 trace elements in human heart tissue determined by neutron activation analysis. *Scand J Clin Lab Invest* 1965;17:357-370.
- 176. Wetterhahn KE, Demple B, Kulesz-Martin M, Copeland ES (eds). Metal carcinogenesis a chemical pathology study section workshop. Workshop report from the division of research grants, National Institutes of Health. *Cancer Res* 1992;52:4058-4063.
- 177. White RP, Cordasco EM. Occupational asthma. In: Zenz C, ed. *Occupational Medicine*. *Principles and Practical Applications* 2nd ed. Chicago: Year Book Medical Publ, 1988:235-242.
- 178. Williams GM, Weisburger JH. Chemical carcinogens. In: Klaassen CD, Amdur MO, Doull J (eds). *Casarett and Doull's Toxicology the Basic Science of Poisonings* 3rd ed. New York: Macmillan Publ Comp, 1986, p 106.
- 179. Woodruff RC, Valencia R, Lyman RF, Earle BA, Boyce JT. The mutagenic effect of platinum compounds in Drosophila melanogaster. *Environ Mutagen* 1980;2:133-138.
- 180. Woolf AD, Ebert TH. Toxicity after self-poisoning by ingestion of potassium chloroplatinite. *Clin Toxicol* 1991;29:467-472.
- 181. Yoshinaga J, Matsuo N, Imai H, Nakazawa M, Suzuki T. Application of inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS) to multi-element analysis of human organs. *Intern J Environ Anal Chem* 1990;41:27-38.
- 182. Zachgo W, Merget R, Schultze-Werninghaus G. Bestimmungsverfahren fur spezifisches Immunglobulin E gegen niedermolekulare Substanzen (Platinsalze). *Atemw-Lungenkrkh* 1985:11:267-268.
- 183. Zeisler R, Greenberg RR. Determination of baseline platinum levels in biological materials. In: Brätter P, Schramel P, eds. *Trace Elem Anal Chem Med Bio*. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter & co, 1988:297-303.
- 184. Zetterström O, Nordvall SL, Björkste n B, Ahlstedt S, Stelander M. Increased IgE antibody responses in rats exposed to tobacco smoke. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 1985;75:594-598.
- 185. Örbaek P. Allergy to the complex salts of platinum. *Scand J Work Environ Health* 1982;8:141-145.

Submitted for publication June 12, 1997.

Appendix 1a.

Permitted or recommended maximum levels of platinum (metal) dust in air

Country	ppm	mg/m ³	Comments	Year	Ref.
Denmark		1		1994	1
Finland	1			1996	2
Germany		-		1996	3
Iceland		-		1989	4
Netherlands		1		1996	5
Norway		-		1995	6
Sweden		-		1996	7
USA (ACGIH)		1		1996	8
(NIOSH)		1		1994	9
(OSHA)		-		1994	9

References

- 1. *Grænsværdier for stoffer og materialer*. København: Arbejdstilsynet,1994 (At-anvisning Nr.3.1.0.2) .
- 2. HTP-arvot1996. Tampere: Työministeriö, 1996. ISBN 951-735-087-2.
- 3. MAK- und BAT-Werte-Liste 1996 Weinheim: VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, 1996.
- 4. *Mengunarmörk og adgerdir til ad draga úr mengun*. Skrá yfir mengunarmörk. Reykjavik: Vinnueftirlit Rikisins,1989.
- 5. De Nationale MAC-lijst 1996. Den Haag: Sdu Uitgevers, 1996 (Publicatieblad, P 145).
- 6. *Administrative normer for forurensninger i arbeidsatmosfaere*. Veiledning til arbeidsmiljøloven. Oslo: Direktoratet for arbeidstilsynet, 1995 (Bestillingsnr. 361).
- 7. Hygieniska gränsvärden.. Stockholm: Arbetarskyddsstyrelsen, 1996 (AFS 1996:2).
- 8. *1996 TLVs and BEIs*. Cincinnati, Ohio: American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists, 1996. ISBN 1-882417-13-5.
- 9. NIOSH Pocket Guide to Chemical Hazards. Washington: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 1994.

Appendix 1b.

Permitted or recommended maximum levels of soluble platinum salts (as Pt) in air

Country	ppm	mg/m ³	Comments	Year	Ref.
Denmark		0.002		1994	1
Finland		0.002		1996	2
Germany		0.002	Chloroplatinum ceiling; S	1996	3
Iceland		-		1989	4
Netherlands		0.002		1996	5
Norway		0.002		1995	6
Sweden		-		1996	7
USA (ACGIH)		0.002		1996	8
(NIOSH)		0.002		1994	9
(OSHA)		0.002		1994	9

S = risk for sensitisation

References

- 1. *Grænsværdier for stoffer og materialer*. Køpenhavn: Arbejdstilsynet,1994 (At-anvisning Nr.3.1.0.2) .
- 2. HTP-arvot1996. Tampere: Työministeriö, 1996. ISBN 951-753-087-2.
- 3. MAK- und BAT-Werte-Liste 1996. Weinheim: VCH Verlagsgesellschaft, 1996.
- 4. *Mengunarmörk og adgerdir til ad draga úr mengun*. Skrá yfir mengunarmörk. Reykjavik: Vinnueftirlit Rikisins,1989.
- 5. De Nationale MAC-lijst 1996. Den Haag: Sdu Uitgevers, 1996 (Publicatieblad, P 145).
- 6. *Administrative normer for forurensninger i arbeidsatmosfaere*. Veiledning til arbeidsmiljøloven. Oslo: Direktoratet for arbeidstilsynet, 1995 (Bestillingsnr. 361).
- 7. Hygieniska gränsvärden.. Stockholm: Arbetarskyddsstyrelsen, 1996 (AFS 1996:2).
- 8. *1996 TLVs and BEIs*. Cincinnati, Ohio: American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists, 1996. ISBN 1-882417-13-5
- 9. NIOSH Pocket Guide to Chemical Hazards. Washington: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 1994.